

# National Drug Treatment Monitoring System (NDTMS)

Reference Data (Dataset R)

V1.2

### **Contents**

1.	Introd	luction	8
2.	. Chan	ge Control	10
3.	. Comr	nunity Data Items	11
	3.1	Client stated sex – SEX	11
	3.2	Ethnicity – ETHNIC	11
	3.3	Country of birth – NATION	12
	3.4	Agency codes – AGNCY	12
	3.5	Consent for NDTMS – CONSENT	12
	3.6	Consent for IPS – IPSCONSENT	12
	3.7	Full postcode of residence (IPS) - IPSPC	13
	3.8	Postcode – PC	13
	3.9	Upper tier local authority – UTLA	13
	3.10	Lower tier local authority – LTLA	13
	3.11	Referral source – RFLS	13
	3.12	Previously treated – PREVTR	17
	3.13	TOP care coordination – TOPCC	17
	3.14	Client stated sexual orientation – SEXUALO	17
	3.15	Pregnant – PREGNANT	18
	3.16	Religion – RELIGION	18
	3.17	Disability (Disability No 1, No 2, No 3) - DISABLE1, DISABLE2, DISABLE3	19
	3.18	What is the client's current housing situation? – HOUSING	20
	3.19 HOMF	Is the client threatened with homelessness in the next 56 days (8 weeks)? — ELESS	
	3.20		
	3.21	Employment status – EMPSTAT	
	3.22	Time since last paid employment – TSLPE	
	3.23	British Armed Forces veteran – VETERAN	
	3.24	Parental responsibility for children under 18 – PARENT	
	3.25 _ DDN	If client has parental responsibility, do any of these children live with the clien	t?
	3.26	Children under 18 living with client – CHILDWTH	
	3.27	If client has parental responsibility and/or children living with them, what help	are
		illdren receiving? (1) – EHCSC	
	3.28 childre	What help are the children for which the client has parental responsibility and en living with the client receiving? (2) & (3) – EHCSC2 and EHCSC3	

3.29	Has the client ever been the victim of domestic abuse? - DOMVIC	28
3.30	Has the client ever abused someone close to them? – DOMPER	28
3.31	Has the client ever received money or goods in exchange for sex? – SEXWC 29	DRK
3.32	Drug list (problem substance No 1, No 2, No 3) - DRUG1, DRUG2, DRUG3.	29
3.33	Injecting status – INJSTAT	29
3.34	What is the client's SADQ Score? – SADQ	29
3.35	Hep B intervention status – HEPBSTAT	30
3.36	Hep C intervention status – HEPCSTAT	30
3.37	Hep C test result antibody status – HCVAS	30
3.38	Hep C test result PCR (RNA) status – HCVPCR	31
3.39 H	as the client been referred for Hep C treatment – REFHEPCTX	31
3.40	Is client HIV positive? – HIVSTAT	31
3.41	Referral for alcohol related liver disease – LIVSCRN	32
3.42	Has the client been issued with naloxone at episode start? - NALOXISS	32
3.43 overdo	Has the client ever been administered with naloxone to reverse the effects of se? – NALOXAD	
3.44	Does the client have a mental health treatment need – MTHTN	33
3.45	Is the client receiving treatment for their mental health need(s)? (1) – CRTMH 34	ΗN
3.46 CRTM	Is the client receiving treatment for their mental health need(s) (2) & (3) – HN2 & CRTMHN3	35
3.47	What was the care status of the YP at treatment start? – YPLCS	37
3.48	Has the YP been sexually exploited prior to treatment start? - YPSSEXEX	37
3.49	Has the YP self-harmed prior to treatment start? – YPSSLFHM	38
3.50 more t	Has YP been involved in antisocial behaviour or committed a criminal act on han 1 occasion in the past 6 months? – YPABACF	38
3.51	YP's education/employment/training status at treatment start – YPSESTAT	38
3.52	YP registered with GP at treatment start? – YPSGP	39
3.53	YP engaged in unsafe sex prior to treatment start? – YPSUSS	39
3.54 chlamy	Has the YP been offered a screen for sexually transmitted infections (including /dia)? – YPSSTICH	ng 39
3.55 YPCPL	Was the YP subject to a Child Protection Plan (CPP) at treatment start? – 40	
3.56	Has the YP been involved in gangs at treatment start? – YPGANGS	40
3.57 YPCRI	Has the YP been affected by child criminal exploitation at treatment start? –	40
3.58 family/	Does the young person feel affected by substance misuse in their close members of their household at treatment start? – YPASMFM	41
3.59	YP met goals agreed on care plan at discharge – YPECAREP	41

3.60 – YPCS	YP offered continuing support from non-substance misuse services at dischar	
3.61	Discharge Reason – DISRSN	.41
3.62	Treatment interventions – MODAL	.42
3.63	Intervention setting – MODSET	.43
3.64	Proportion of face-to-face appointments with the keyworker – SUBPROPFTF	.44
3.65	Illicit opiate/opioid drug test result – SUBODTR	.44
3.66	Cocaine drug test result – SUBCDTR	.44
3.67	Current opioid prescribing intention – SUBOPPI	. 45
3.68	Adult pharmacological prescribing sub interventions	. 45
3.69	Adult psychosocial sub interventions	.51
3.70	Adult recovery support sub interventions	.53
3.71	YP psychosocial sub interventions	.58
3.72	YP multi agency working sub interventions	.59
3.73	CIR Stage – CIRSTAGE	.63
3.74	CIR Hep B intervention status – CIRHEPBSTAT	.64
3.75	CIR Hep C intervention status – CIRHEPCSTAT	.64
3.76	CIR Hep C test result antibody status – CIRHCVAS	.65
3.77	CIR Hep C test result PCR (RNA) status – CIRHCVPCR	.65
3.78	CIR Has the client been referred for Hep C treatment – CIRREFHEPCTX	.65
3.79	CIR Is client HIV positive? – CIRHIVSTAT	.66
3.80	CIR Referral for alcohol related liver disease – CIRLIVSCRN	.66
3.81 CIRNAI	CIR Has the client been issued with naloxone in the last 6 months? – LOXISS	.67
3.82 overdos	CIR Has the client been administered with naloxone to reverse the effects of a see in the last 6 months? - CIRNALOXAD	
3.83	CIR pregnant – CIRPREGNANT	.68
3.84	CIR Parental responsibility for children under 18 – CIRPARENT	.68
3.85 client? -	CIR If client has parental responsibility, do any of these children live with the – CIRPRTST	.68
3.86	CIR Children under 18 living with client – CIRCLDWT	.69
3.87 help are	CIR If client has parental responsibility and/or children living with them, what e the children receiving? (1) – CIREHCSC	.69
3.88 help are	CIR If client has parental responsibility and/or children living with them, what e the children receiving? (2) & (3) – CIREHCSC2 & CIREHCSC3	.71
3.89	CIR Has the client ever been the victim of domestic abuse? - CIRDOMVIC	.72
3.90	CIR Has the client ever abused someone close to them? - CIRDOMPER	.72
3.91	CIR What is the client's current housing situation? – CIRHOUSING	.73

	3.92	CIR is the client threatened with homelessness in the next 56 days (8 weeks)	
		HOMELESS  CIR Employment status – CIREMPSTAT	
	3.93	CIR Does the client have a mental health treatment need? – CIRMTHTN	
	3.94		
	3.95 (1) — (	CIR Is the client currently receiving treatment for their mental health need(s)?	
	3.96 (2) & (	CIR Is the client currently receiving treatment for their mental health need(s)? (3) – CIRCRTMHN2 & CIRCRTMHN3	
,	3.97	CIR Is the YP subject to a child protection plan (CPP)? – CIRYPCPL	.80
	3.98 (includ	CIR Has the YP been offered a screen for sexually transmitted infections ding chlamydia)? – CIRYPSSTICH	.80
4.	Secu	re Settings Data Items	.81
	4.1	Client stated sex – SEX	.81
	4.2	Ethnicity – ETHNIC	.81
	4.3	Country of birth – NATION	.82
	4.4	Agency codes – AGNCY	.82
	4.5	Consent for NDTMS – CONSENT	.82
	4.6	Postcode mappings – PC	.82
	4.7	Upper tier local authority – UTLA	.83
	4.8	Transferred from (other secure setting) – PRISON	.83
	4.9	Client stated sexual orientation – SEXUALO	.83
	4.10	Pregnant – PREGNANT	.83
4	4.11	Religion – RELIGION	.84
	4.12	Disability (Disability No 1, No 2, No 3) - DISABLE1, DISABLE2, DISABLE3	.84
	4.13 HOUS	What was the client's housing situation in the 28 days prior to custody? – SING	.86
•	4.14	Has the client ever been the victim of domestic abuse? - DOMVIC	.88
•	4.15	Has the client ever abused someone close to them? – DOMPER	.88
•	4.16	Accommodation need prior to custody – ACCMNEED	.89
•	4.17	Time since last paid employment – TSLPE	.89
•	4.18	British Armed Forces veteran – VETERAN	.90
•	4.19	Parental responsibility for children aged under 18 – PARENT	.90
	4.20 - PRI	If client has parental responsibility, do any of these children live with the client	.90
•	4.21	Children under 18 living with client – CHILDWTH	.91
	4.22 :he ch	If client has parental responsibility and/or children living with them, what help a hildren receiving? (1) – EHCSC	
	4.23 the ch	If client has parental responsibility and/or children living with them, what help a hildren receiving? (2) & (3) – EHCSC2 & EHCSC3	

4.24	Drug list (problem substance No 1, No 2, No 3) - DRUG1, DRUG2, DRUG39	93
4.25 alcohol	Number of days in the 28 days prior to initial reception that the client consumed ALCDDAYS	
4.26 receptio	Typical number of units consumed on a drinking day in the 28 days prior to init on – ALCUNITS	
4.27	Injecting status – INJSTAT	94
4.28	Alcohol Audit Score – AUDIT	94
4.29	Hep B intervention status – HEPBSTAT	94
4.30	Hep C intervention status – HEPCSTAT	95
4.31	HIV status – HIVSTAT	95
4.32	Referral for alcohol related liver disease – LIVSCRN	96
4.33	Dual diagnosis – DUALDIAG	96
4.34	Mental health interventions outside of substance misuse treatment – MHTINT 9	97
4.35	Treatment for mental health during current stay – MHTXEXIT	97
4.36	What was the care status of the YP in the 28 days prior to custody? - YPLCS 9	97
4.37 YPSSE	Was the YP being sexually exploited in the 28 days prior to custody? –	97
4.38	Had the YP self-harmed in the 28 days prior to custody? - YPSSLFHM	98
4.39 custody	What was the YP's education/ employment/training status in the 28 days prior? – YPSESTAT	
4.40	Was the YP registered with GP in the 28 days prior to custody? - YPSGP9	99
4.41	Was the YP engaged in unsafe sex in the 28 days prior to custody? – YPSUSS 99	3
4.42 custody	Was the YP subject to a Child Protection Plan (CPP) in the 28 days prior to ? – YPCPL	99
	Has the YP been involved in gangs in the 28 days prior to custody? – GS10	00
4.44 custody	Has the YP been affected by criminal exploitation in the 28 days prior to ? – YPCRIMEX10	00
4.45 family/m	Does the young person feel affected by substance misuse in their close nembers of their household at treatment start? – YPASMFM10	00
4.46 Spice di	Has the client used Synthetic Cannabinoid Receptor Agonists (SCRAs) eg uring treatment episode – NPSUSE10	01
4.47	Initial 13-week clinical review undertaken – CLINREV10	01
4.48	Has the client been provided with Reconnect support? - RECONNECT 10	01
4.49	Have you ever received money or goods in exchange for sex? - SEXWORK 10	02
4.50	Discharge Reasons – DISRSN10	02
4.51	Has the client been sentenced – SENTENCED10	03
4.52	Take home Naloxone and training information – THNALOX10	03
<i>4</i> 53	Has the client been referred for Hen C treatment – REFHEPCTX 10	กฉ

	s the client threatened with homelessness in the 56 days (8 weeks) following secure estate? – HOMELESSEXIT	
4.55 S	ecure setting exit reason – EXITRSN	104
4.56 S	ecure setting exit destination – EXITDEST	104
4.57 R	eferral on release status – RTOAGNCY	104
4.58 T	reatment interventions – MODAL	105
5. Outcome	Profiles	107
5.1 Trea	atment Outcomes Profile (TOP)	107
5.1.1 To	OP section 1: substance use	107
5.1.2 To	OP section 2: substance specific risk behaviour	108
5.1.3 To	OP section 3: health and social functioning questions	108
5.2 You	ung People's Outcomes Record (YPOR)	110
5.2.1 Y	POR section 1: substance use	110
	POR section 2: substance age of first use (to be recorded at treatment star 12	t
5.2.3 Y	POR section 3: substance specific risk behaviour	113
5.2.4 Y	POR section 5: health and wellbeing	113
Appendix A:	: Drug codes and names	115
Appendix B:	List of reference data owners	124
Appendix C	: Changes to the NDTMS reference data implemented in dataset R	126
Field bein	g moved	126
Fields bei	ng removed	126
Fields bei	ng added	132
Reference	e data being added	134
Reference	e data being amended	135
Reference	e data being removed	138
Revision His	story	139

### 1. Introduction

The National Drug and Alcohol Monitoring System (NDTMS) is an English substance misuse treatment data collection that has been in place since 2004. This is hosted within the Office for Health Improvement and Disparities (OHID) in the Department of Health and Social Care.

Statistics derived from the collection (including those designated as Official and National Statistics) facilitate needs-assessment and targeting of resources, assessment of demand for services, evaluation of intervention/harm-reduction strategy effectiveness and service performance, service quality assurance and analyses of substance misusing populations. NDTMS data currently underpins key indicators that support the government's drug strategy.

NDTMS is a national standard and is applicable to young people and adults within community and secure setting-based treatment providers. The dataset is accredited by NHS Digital and the <u>Information Standard</u> is published under section 250 of the Health and Social Care Act 2012.

This document establishes the text to codal values (the reference data) in use with the NDTMS dataset and will support software suppliers in implementing the dataset.

Reference data is defined as (relatively) static data. Generally, it is employed as a means of validating data entry and will typically be used to control the contents of drop-down lists for example. This document gives the permissible values for each of the reference items in the NDTMS datasets, only values for the relevant dataset should be included in the CSV file. The document is split into the following sections: community, secure settings and outcome profiles.

Data items are applicable to young people and adults within community and secure settingbased treatment providers. The dataset inclusion column provides information regarding which items are relevant to each dataset whereby:

- AD = community adult dataset
- YP = community young person dataset
- SA = secure setting adult dataset
- SY = secure setting young person dataset

This document is intended to be a definitive and accessible source for use. It is not intended to be read from end to end, rather as a reference document which is utilised by a variety of readers, including:

Interpreters of data provided from OHID systems

- Suppliers of systems to OHID
- Suppliers of systems which interface to OHID systems
- OHID/National Drug Treatment Monitoring System (NDTMS) personnel

This document should not be used in isolation, it is part of a package of documents supporting the NDTMS dataset and reporting requirements.

- NDTMS CSV File Format Specification defines the format of the CSV file used as the primary means of inputting the core dataset into NDTMS
- NDTMS technical definitions provides the full list of fields that are required in the CSV file and the verification rules for each item
- NDTMS geographic information provides the locality information eg UTLA of residence
- NDTMS business definitions provides the explicit definition of each of the fields we
  collect to ensure data is consistent. There is a separate definitions document for each of
  the datasets: community adult, community young people and adult and young people
  secure settings

### 2. Change Control

Each significant change to the NDTMS dataset is allocated a letter. The current version (commonly referred to as NDTMS dataset R) for national data collection will come into effect on 1 April 2024.

As this document is the ultimate definition for NDTMS reference data the behaviour of the NDTMS system must strictly adhere to the latest approved version of this document on NDTMS.net.

For those data items defined by OHID (internal data), the details contained in this document are the master definitions of such data, extending to issues such as upper/lower case, hyphenation and punctuation.

For those data items not defined by OHID (external data – see Appendix B) this document defines the owner of the master data.

### 3. Community Data Items

#### 3.1 Client stated sex – SEX

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Male	-	AD, YP	1
2	Female	-	AD, YP	2
9	Not specified	-	AD, YP	3
0	Not known	-	AD, YP	4

### 3.2 Ethnicity – ETHNIC

Code	Text	Comments (ONS Group)	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Α	White British	White	AD, YP	1
В	White Irish	White	AD, YP	2
С	Other white	White	AD, YP	4
D	White and Black Caribbean	Mixed	AD, YP	5
Е	White and Black African	Mixed	AD, YP	6
F	White and Asian	Mixed	AD, YP	7
G	Other mixed	Mixed	AD, YP	8
Н	Indian	Asian/Asian British	AD, YP	9
J	Pakistani	Asian/Asian British	AD, YP	10
K	Bangladeshi	Asian/Asian British	AD, YP	11
L	Other Asian	Asian/Asian British	AD, YP	12
M	Caribbean	Black/Black British	AD, YP	13
N	African	Black/Black British	AD, YP	14
Р	Other Black	Black/Black British	AD, YP	15
R	Chinese	Other Ethnic	AD, YP	16
S	Other	Other Ethnic	AD, YP	17

Code	Text	Comments (ONS Group)	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Т	White Gypsy or Roma or Traveller or Irish Traveller	White	AD, YP	3
Z	Not stated	Not stated	AD, YP	18
99	Ethnicity is unknown	-	AD, YP	19

#### 3.3 Country of birth – NATION

Country of birth, code selected from ISO 3166-1 alpha-3 standard.

ISO 3166 Country Codes can be found online. To view list of codes, select the link to the Online Browsing Platform and refer to Alpha 3 codes.

New permissible value added in core dataset H of 'Z – Not stated' Dataset inclusion: AD, YP.

#### 3.4 Agency codes – AGNCY

Each treatment provider or secure setting establishment is assigned with an agency code. Responsibility for allocating a code is that of the relevant regional NDTMS manager. Dataset inclusion: AD, YP.

#### 3.5 Consent for NDTMS - CONSENT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No client has not consented	-	AD, YP	1
Υ	Yes client has consented	-	AD, YP	2

#### 3.6 Consent for IPS – IPSCONSENT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No – IPS client has not consented	A client can consent to share their data with NDTMS and not consent to providing data to the IPS scheme	AD, YP	1
Y	Yes – IPS client has consented	A client can consent to share their data with NDTMS and not consent to providing data to the IPS scheme	AD, YP	2

#### 3.7 Full postcode of residence (IPS) - IPSPC

IPS full postcode is used to establish/validate the geographic areas in which a client is resident. Full postcodes should only be submitted if the client has given IPS consent and must be separated by a space eg NW7 3AB.

Default post code for clients with no fixed abode is ZZ99 3VZ.

Dataset inclusion: AD, YP

#### 3.8 Postcode – PC

Postcode mappings are used to establish/validate the geographic areas in which a client is resident. Only partial postcodes should be submitted and must be separated by a space eg NW7 3.

Default post code for clients with no fixed abode is ZZ99 3VZ (submitted partially as ZZ99 3). Dataset inclusion: AD, YP

#### 3.9 Upper tier local authority – UTLA

A list of upper tier local authority codes currently used for NDTMS is given in the NDTMS Geographic Information document.

Dataset inclusion: AD, YP

#### 3.10 Lower tier local authority – LTLA

A list of lower tier local authority codes currently used for NDTMS is given in the NDTMS Geographic Information document.

Dataset inclusion: AD, YP

#### 3.11 Referral source – RFLS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
4	Self	Self-referral by client eg in writing, by phone, by contact electronically or by drop in	AD, YP	1
69	Self-referred via health professional	Self-referred following advice from a health professional	AD, YP	2
37	Relative/peer/ concerned other	Including parents, siblings and other relatives; carers, friends, boyfriends or girlfriends; other service user	AD, YP	3
3	GP	Referrals from general medical practitioners	AD, YP	4
63	Arrest referral	Arrest Referral services engage with clients whose offending is linked to drugs or alcohol misuse at the point of arrest	AD	5

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
70	Community Rehabilitation Company (CRC)	A Community Rehabilitation Company (CRC) is the term given to a private-sector supplier of Probation and Prison-based rehabilitative services for offenders in England and Wales. A number of CRCs were established in 2015 as part of the Ministry of Justice's (MoJ) Transforming Rehabilitation (TR) strategy for the reform of offender rehabilitation	AD	6
6	DRR	Drug Rehabilitation Requirement – formally Drug Treatment and Testing order (DTTO)	AD	7
71	National Probation Service	-	AD	8
72	Liaison and Diversion	Liaison and Diversion (L and D) services identify people who have mental health, learning disability, substance misuse or other vulnerabilities when they first come into contact with the criminal justice system as suspects, defendants or offenders. The service can then support people through the early stages of criminal system pathway, refer them for appropriate health or social care or enable them to be diverted away from the criminal justice system into a more appropriate setting, if required	AD	9
19	Adult social care services	_	AD	10
74	Domestic abuse service	Including MARAC (Multi Agency Risk Assessment Conference)	AD	11
59	Employment/ education service	-	AD	12
10	Syringe exchange	-	AD	13
13	Prison	-	AD	14
22	Hospital	Referrals from hospitals (including A and E departments)	AD, YP	15
76	Hospital alcohol care team/liaison nurse	-	AD	16

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
77	Housing/ homelessness service	-	AD	17
36	Outreach	Referrals from services which provide active outreach to address homelessness, anti-social behaviour, child exploitation or other issues	AD, YP	18
56	Employer	-	AD, YP	19
57	ATR	Alcohol treatment requirement (applicable to primary alcohol clients only)	AD	20
75	Recommissioning transfer	For use when clients have been referred from a decommissioned service for further structured drug or alcohol treatment	AD, YP	21
15	Other	-	AD	22
30	Children and family services	Any referrals from Children and Family Social Services	AD, YP	23
33	Universal education	Referrals from mainstream or universal educational services eg schools, colleges and universities	YP	24
34	Alternative education	Referrals from Pupil Referral Units and other alternative education services for excludes and truants or any young people who cannot access universal education provision for any reason	YP	25
35	Targeted youth support	Referrals from services providing prevention or early intervention or support services for vulnerable young people	YP	26
38	Adult mental health services	Referrals from mental health services eg adult psychiatric and psychological services, private psychiatric and psychological services and third sector mental health or advocacy services for people with mental health needs	AD, YP	27
49	Primary care	Referrals from services delivered by health care professionals eg practice nurses, midwives and pharmacists in general medical settings such as walk in centres and pharmacies	YP	28
28	Children's mental	Including child and adolescent mental	YP	29

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
	health services	health services		
50	School nurse	Referrals from services delivered by registered nurses within the school setting	YP	30
39	Adult treatment provider	Services providing structured drug or alcohol treatment services predominantly for those aged 18 years or older. This includes needle exchange programmes and other services to address adult substance misuse	AD, YP	31
40	Young people's structured treatment provider	Services providing specialist substance misuse treatment services predominantly for those under 18	AD, YP	32
41	Non-structured treatment substance misuse services	Referrals from young people specific services providing universal, targeted or early interventions to address substance misuse	YP	33
61	Children and YP secure estate	-	YP	34
43	Crime prevention	Referrals from services working with young people identified as at risk of offending or of coming into formal contact with the youth justice system eg liaison and diversion schemes, and other local early intervention services	YP	35
45	YOT	Referrals from youth offending teams or youth offending services working with young people who have been convicted or sentenced by the court and are serving either a community-based disposal or are on licence post release from custody	YP	36
47	Post custody	Self-referral from a young person who has been discharged from a young offender institution, secure training centre or local authority secure children's home in the last 28 days.  After 28 days such a referral should be counted as a self-referral	YP	37
78	Helpline/website	-	YP	38
55	YP housing	Referrals from services specifically commissioned to meet the accommodation	YP	39

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
		needs of young people eg a foyer, hostel or other accommodation provided by a registered social landlord		
79	Pharmacy	-	AD, YP	40
80	Dental Practice	-	AD, YP	41
81	Peer-led initiatives	-	AD	42

### 3.12 Previously treated – PREVTR

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	AD, YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	AD, YP	2

### 3.13 TOP care coordination – TOPCC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	AD	1
Υ	Yes	-	AD	2

#### 3.14 Client stated sexual orientation – SEXUALO

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Heterosexual or Straight	-	AD	1
2	Gay or Lesbian	-	AD	2
3	Bisexual	-	AD	3
U	Person asked and does not know or is not sure	-	AD	4
Z	Not stated	Person asked but declined to provide a response	AD	5
4	Other sexual orientation not listed	-	AD	6

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
9	Not known	Not recorded – service unable to obtain information	AD	7

### 3.15 Pregnant – PREGNANT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	AD, YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	AD, YP	2

### 3.16 Religion – RELIGION

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Α	Baha'i	-	AD	1
В	Buddhist	-	AD	2
С	Christian	-	AD	3
D	Hindu	-	AD	4
E	Jain	-	AD	5
F	Jewish	-	AD	6
G	Muslim	-	AD	7
Н	Pagan	-	AD	8
I	Sikh	-	AD	9
J	Zoroastrian	-	AD	10
K	Other	-	AD	11
L	None	-	AD	12
М	Declines to disclose	-	AD	13
N	Unknown	-	AD	14

# 3.17 Disability (Disability No 1, No 2, No 3) – DISABLE1, DISABLE2, DISABLE3

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Behaviour and emotional	Should be used where the client has times when they lack control over their feelings or actions	AD, YP	1
2	Hearing	Should be used where the client has difficulty hearing, or need hearing aids, or need to lip-read what people say	AD, YP	2
3	Manual dexterity	Should be used where the client has difficulty performing tasks with their hands	AD, YP	3
4	Learning disability	Should be used where the client has difficulty with memory or ability to concentrate, learn or understand which began before the age of 18	AD, YP	4
5	Mobility and gross motor	Should be used where the client has difficulty getting around physically without assistance or needs aids like wheelchairs or walking frames; or where the client has difficulty controlling how their arms, legs or head move	AD, YP	5
6	Perception of physical danger	Should be used where the client has difficulty understanding that some things, places or situations can be dangerous and could lead to a risk of injury or harm	AD, YP	6
7	Personal, self-care and continence	Should be used where the client has difficulty keeping clean and dressing the way they would like to	AD, YP	7
8	Progressive conditions and physical health	Should be used where the client has any illness which affects what they can do, or which is making them more ill, which is getting worse, and which is going to continue getting worse eg HIV, cancer, multiple sclerosis and fits etc	AD, YP	8
9	Sight	Should be used where the client has difficulty seeing signs or things printed on paper or seeing things at a distance	AD, YP	9
10	Speech	Should be used where the client has difficulty speaking or using language to communicate or make their needs known	AD, YP	10

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
11	Special educational needs	Should be used where the client has learning, physical, and developmental disabilities; behavioural, emotional, and communication disorders; and learning deficiencies	YP	11
XX	Other	Should be used where the client has any other important health issue including dementia or autism	AD, YP	12
NN	No disability	-	AD, YP	13
ZZ	Not stated	Client asked but declined to provide a response	AD, YP	14

### 3.18 What is the client's current housing situation? - HOUSING

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Owns home	-	AD	1
2	Rented home only – self- contained – rents from a private landlord	-	AD	2
3	Rented home only – self- contained - rents from a social landlord (local authority or housing association)	-	AD	3
4	Rented home only – shares facilities - rents from a private landlord	Shares facilities with others eg shared kitchen or bathroom	AD	4
5	Rented home only – shares facilities - rents from a social landlord (local authority or housing association)	Shares facilities with others eg shared kitchen or bathroom	AD	5
6	Other – university or college accommodation	-	AD	6
7	Other – living with friends permanently	-	AD	7
8	Other – living with family	-	AD	8

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
	permanently			
9	Other – supported accommodation	Where housing, support and sometimes care services are provided to enable independent living. Permanent solution, not a homelessness response	AD	9
10	Other – healthcare setting	eg mental health institution or hospital	AD	10
11	Other – accommodation tied to job (including Armed Forces)	-	AD	11
12	Other – approved premises	Used primarily for high and very high risk of serious harm individuals released on licence from custody	AD	12
13	Other – authorised Gypsy and Traveller site	-	AD	13
14	No home of their own – living with friends as a short-term guest	Has own bed space	AD	14
15	No home of their own – living with family as a short-term guest	Has own bed space	AD	15
16	No home of their own – sofa surfing (sleeps on different friends' floor or sofa each night)	Does not have a bed space	AD	16
17	No home of their own – lives on the streets/rough sleeping	-	AD	17
18	No home of their own – squatting	-	AD	18
19	No home of their own – night/winter shelter	-	AD	19
20	No home of their own – bed and breakfast, or other hotel	-	AD	20
21	No home of their own – hostel	-	AD	21

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
22	No home of their own – supported accommodation	Where housing, support and sometimes care services are provided to enable independent living – specifically provided as a temporary solution to alleviate homelessness/enable move to more permanent situation	AD	22
23	No home of their own – temporary housing	Other forms of temporary housing not already stated	AD	23
24	No home of their own – unauthorised Gypsy and Traveller encampment	-	AD	24

# 3.19 Is the client threatened with homelessness in the next 56 days (8 weeks)? - HOMELESS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	AD, YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	AD, YP	2

#### 3.20 Accommodation need – ACCMNEED

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
26	YP living with relative	Client living with parents, relatives or other carers	YP	1
27	Independent YP – settled accommodation	Client living independently in settled accommodation	YP	2
28	Independent YP – unsettled accommodation	Client living independently in unsettled accommodation	YP	3
29	Independent YP with No Fixed Abode	Client living independently with no fixed abode	YP	4
31	YP supported housing	Client living in specifically commissioned housing	YP	5

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
33	YP living in care	Client has been placed in care eg children's homes, foster care for looked after child	YP	6
34	YP living in secure care	Client has been placed in a secure setting eg a young offender institution (YOI), a secure training centre or a secure children's home	YP	7

### 3.21 Employment status – EMPSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Regular employment	-	AD	1
2	Pupil/student	Undertaking full (at least 16 hours per week) or part-time (less than 16 hours per week) education or training as a student and not working or actively seeking work	AD	2
9	Long term sick or disabled	Long-term sick or disabled, those receiving government sickness and disability benefits	AD	3
10	Homemaker	Looking after the family or home as a homemaker and not working or actively seeking work	AD	4
12	Unemployed and seeking work	Unemployed and actively seeking work	AD	5
13	Not receiving benefits	Not receiving government sickness and disability benefits and not working or actively seeking work	AD	6
14	Unpaid voluntary work	Unemployed and actively seeking work	AD	7
15	Retired from paid work	Retired	AD	8
16	Unemployed and not seeking work	Expansion of unemployed eg those who are not working or actively seeking work	AD	9
99	Not stated	Client asked but declines to answer	AD	10

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
5	Other	-	AD	11
6	Not known	-	AD	12

### 3.22 Time since last paid employment – TSLPE

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
0	Less than one year	Less than one year since paid employment	AD	1
1	1 to 2 years	Between 1 and 2 years since last paid employment	AD	2
2	2 to 3 years	Between 2 and 3 years since last paid employment	AD	3
n*	n years since paid employment	n is defined as an integer between 3 and 75. Number of years should be rounded down eg if a person was last in employment 3.6 years ago enter 3	AD	4
97	Never employed	Client has never been in paid employment	AD	5
99	Client declined to answer	-	AD	6

#### 3.23 British Armed Forces veteran – VETERAN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	AD	1
N	No	-	AD	2
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD	3

#### 3.24 Parental responsibility for children under 18 – PARENT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	Client has full or partial responsibility for one or more children under 18	AD, YP	1
N	No	Client does not have responsibility for any children under 18	AD, YP	2
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	3

## 3.25 If client has parental responsibility, do any of these children live with the client? – PRNTSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
11	All the children live with client	-	AD, YP	1
12	Some of the children live with client	-	AD, YP	2
13	None of the children live with client	-	AD, YP	3
15	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	4

#### 3.26 Children under 18 living with client - CHILDWTH

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
0	No children living with client	-	AD, YP	1
1	1 child living with client	-	AD, YP	2
2	2 children living with client	-	AD, YP	3
n*	n children living with client	n is defined as an integer between 0 and 30	AD, YP	4
98	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	5
99	Undisclosed number	-	AD, YP	6

# 3.27 If client has parental responsibility and/or children living with them, what help are the children receiving? (1) - EHCSC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Early Help (family support)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed and they are receiving targeted early help services as defined by Working Together to Safeguard Children 2015	AD, YP	1
2	Child in need (LA service)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed by a social worker and services are being provided by the Local Authority under Section 17 of the Children Act 1989	AD, YP	2
3	Has a Child Protection Plan (LA service)	Social worker has led enquiries under Section 47 of the Children Act 1989. A child protection conference has determined that the child remains at continuing risk of 'significant harm' and a multi-agency Child Protection Plan has been formulated to protect the child	AD, YP	3
4	Looked after child (LA service)	Arrangements for the child have been determined following statutory intervention and care proceedings under the Children Act 1989. Looked after children may be placed with parents, foster carers (including relatives and friends), in children's homes, in secure accommodation or with prospective adopters	AD, YP	4
5	None of the children are receiving any help	Children are not receiving early help nor are they in contact with children's services.	AD, YP	5
6	Other relevant child or family support service	Any other child or family support service not mentioned	AD, YP	6
7	Not known	-	AD, YP	7
99	Client declined to answer	Question was asked but client declined to answer	AD, YP	8

# 3.28 What help are the children for which the client has parental responsibility and/or children living with the client receiving? (2) & (3) – EHCSC2 and EHCSC3

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Early Help (family support)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed and they are receiving targeted early help services as defined by Working Together to Safeguard Children 2015	AD, YP	1
2	Child in need (LA service)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed by a social worker and services are being provided by the Local Authority under Section 17 of the Children Act 1989	AD, YP	2
3	Has a child protection plan (LA service)	Social worker has led enquiries under Section 47 of the Children Act 1989. A child protection conference has determined that the child remains at continuing risk of 'significant harm' and a multi-agency Child Protection Plan has been formulated to protect the child	AD, YP	3
4	Looked after child (LA service)	Arrangements for the child have been determined following statutory intervention and care proceedings under the Children Act 1989. Looked after children may be placed with parents, foster carers (including relatives and friends), in children's homes, in secure accommodation or with prospective adopters	AD, YP	4
6	Other relevant child or family support service	Any other child or family support service not mentioned	AD, YP	5
7	Not known	-	AD, YP	6
99	Client declined to answer	Question was asked but client declined to answer	AD, YP	7

# 3.29 Has the client ever been the victim of domestic abuse? – DOMVIC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Yes – currently (last 28 days)	-	AD, YP	1
2	Yes – previously	-	AD, YP	2
3	Yes – currently and previously	-	AD, YP	3
4	No	-	AD, YP	4
5	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	5
6	Not appropriate to ask	Not alone, language barrier, staff not confident to ask this question etc	AD, YP	6

# 3.30 Has the client ever abused someone close to them? – DOMPER

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Yes – currently (last 28 days)	-	AD, YP	1
2	Yes – previously	-	AD, YP	2
3	Yes – currently and previously	-	AD, YP	3
4	No	-	AD, YP	4
5	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	5
6	Not appropriate to ask	Not alone, language barrier, staff not confident to ask this question etc	AD, YP	6

## 3.31 Has the client ever received money or goods in exchange for sex? – SEXWORK

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Α	Yes – in the past year	-	AD	1
В	Yes – but not in the past year	-	AD	2
С	No	-	AD	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD	4

# 3.32 Drug list (problem substance No 1, No 2, No 3) – DRUG1, DRUG2, DRUG3

This is controlled by OHID. Details (groups, names and codes) are given in Appendix A. Dataset inclusion: AD, YP.

#### 3.33 Injecting status - INJSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Р	Previously injected (but not currently)	-	AD	1
С	Currently injecting	-	AD	2
N	Never injected	-	AD	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD	4

#### 3.34 What is the client's SADQ Score? - SADQ

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
0 to 60	The client's SADQ score	SADQ specified response	AD	1
98	Information not available	-	AD	2
99	Client declined to answer	-	AD	3

#### 3.35 Hep B intervention status – HEPBSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
В	Offered and refused	-	AD, YP	1
С	Immunised already	-	AD, YP	2
D	Not offered	-	AD, YP	3
F	Assessed as not appropriate to offer	-	AD, YP	4
G	Offered and accepted – not yet had any vaccinations	-	AD, YP	5
Н	Offered and accepted – started having vaccinations	-	AD, YP	6
I	Offered and accepted – completed vaccination course	-	AD, YP	7
K	Deferred due to clinical reasons	-	AD, YP	8

### 3.36 Hep C intervention status – HEPCSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
В	Offered and refused	-	AD, YP	1
D	Not offered	-	AD, YP	2
F	Not appropriate to test/re-test	-	AD, YP	3
G	Offered and accepted – not yet had a test	-	AD, YP	4
Н	Offered and accepted – had a hep C test	-	AD, YP	5
K	Deferred due to clinical reasons	-	AD, YP	6

### 3.37 Hep C test result antibody status – HCVAS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Positive	-	AD	1
2	Negative	-	AD	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
3	Unknown	Client has received a test but the result is unknown/inconclusive	AD	3

### 3.38 Hep C test result PCR (RNA) status – HCVPCR

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Positive	-	AD	1
2	Negative (never infected)	-	AD	2
3	Unknown	Client has received a test but the result is unknown/inconclusive	AD	5
4	Negative (cleared by treatment)	Client has received treatment for hep c and has subsequently tested negative for hep c	AD	3
5	Negative (cleared naturally)	-	AD	4

# 3.39 Has the client been referred for Hep C treatment – REFHEPCTX

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	AD	1
Υ	Yes	-	AD	2
R	Refused treatment	-	AD	3

### 3.40 Is client HIV positive? - HIVSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Y	Yes	-	AD	1
N	No	-	AD	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
U	Unknown	Unknown should be used when:  the client hasn't been tested  the client has been tested but hasn't had the result yet  the client has been tested but cannot recall the result  the client has been tested but the result was inconclusive	AD	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD	4

#### 3.41 Referral for alcohol related liver disease - LIVSCRN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	AD	1
N	No	-	AD	2
U	Unknown	Unknown should be used when the service user doesn't remember whether they have had an investigation for liver disease (via GP or specialist) and drops out before the treatment service has been able to establish this or made a referral themselves	AD	3

# 3.42 Has the client been issued with naloxone at episode start? – NALOXISS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort orde r
1	Yes – nasal naloxone	eg Nyoxid	AD	1
2	Yes – injectable naloxone	eg Prenoxad	AD	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort orde r
3	Yes – both nasal and injectable naloxone	-	AD	3
4	No – client already in possession of adequate naloxone	-	AD	5
5	No – assessed as not appropriate	-	AD	6
6	No – service does not provide naloxone	-	AD	7
7	No - accepted but not yet issued	Client has accepted offer of naloxone but it has not yet been issued	AD	4
8	No – offered and refused	-	AD	8

# 3.43 Has the client ever been administered with naloxone to reverse the effects of an overdose? – NALOXAD

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	AD	1
N	No	-	AD	2
U	Unknown	The client cannot recall or is not sure whether they have ever been administered with naloxone	AD	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD	4

# 3.44 Does the client have a mental health treatment need – MTHTN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	AD, YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	AD, YP	2
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	3

# 3.45 Is the client receiving treatment for their mental health need(s)? (1) - CRTMHN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Already engaged with the community mental health team/other mental health services	To include secondary mental health services (CMHT, Inpatient mental health services) or other mental health service (eg other NICE recommended treatment delivered in third or private sector)	AD, YP	1
2	Engaged with NHS Talking Therapies for anxiety and depression (NHS TTad)	To include NHS Talking Therapies for anxiety and depression (NHS TTad) or other primary care based mental health service.	AD, YP	2
3	Receiving mental health treatment from GP	Only select this option if the only treatment for a mental health condition that the client is receiving is GP prescribing of psychiatric medicines. If they are also receiving another MH intervention (such as NHS TTad), please select that option instead	AD, YP	3
4	Receiving any NICE- recommended psychosocial or pharmacological intervention provided for the treatment of a mental health problem in drug or alcohol services	This refers to mental health treatment provided in drug and alcohol services and can include pharmacological interventions (for the mental health problem), or existing psychosocial interventions and recovery support interventions:  • existing psychosocial sub-intervention "Evidence-based psychological interventions for co-existing mental health problems"  • existing recovery support sub-intervention "Evidence-	AD, YP	4
		based mental health		

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
		focused psychosocial interventions to support continued recovery"		
5	Has an identified space in a health-based place of safety for mental health crises	Section 136 of the Mental  Health Act allows for someone believed by the police to have a mental disorder, and who may cause harm to themselves or another, to be detained in a public place and taken to a safe place where a mental health assessment can be carried out. A place of safety could be a hospital, care home, or any other suitable place.  Further information and a map of health based places of safety can be found on the CQC website	AD, YP	5
6	Treatment need identified but no treatment being received	-	AD, YP	6
99	Client declined to commence treatment for their mental health need	Client was referred for treatment but treatment commencement was declined by client	AD, YP	7

# 3.46 Is the client receiving treatment for their mental health need(s) (2) & (3) – CRTMHN2 & CRTMHN3

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Already engaged with the community mental health team/other mental health services	To include secondary mental health services (CMHT, Inpatient mental health services) or other mental health service (eg other NICE recommended treatment delivered in third or private sector)	AD, YP	1
2	Engaged with NHS	To include NHS Talking	AD, YP	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
	Talking Therapies for anxiety and depression (NHS TTad)	Therapies for anxiety and depression (NHS TTad) or other primary care based mental health service.		
3	Receiving mental health treatment from GP	Only select this option if the only treatment for a mental health condition that the client is receiving is GP prescribing of psychiatric medicines. If they are also receiving another MH intervention (such as NHS TTad), please select that option instead	AD, YP	3
4	Receiving any NICE recommended psychosocial or pharmacological intervention provided for the treatment of a mental health problem in drug or alcohol services	This refers to mental health treatment provided in drug and alcohol services and can include pharmacological interventions (for the mental health problem), or existing psychosocial interventions and recovery support interventions:  • existing psychosocial sub-intervention "Evidence-based psychological interventions for co-existing mental health problems"  • existing recovery support sub-intervention "Evidence-based mental health focused psychosocial interventions to support continued recovery"	AD, YP	4
5	Has an identified space in a health-based place of safety for mental health crises	Section 136 of the Mental Health Act allows for someone believed by the police to have a mental disorder, and who may cause harm to themselves or another, to be detained in a public place and taken to a safe	AD, YP	5

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
		place where a mental health assessment can be carried out. A place of safety could be a hospital, care home, or any other suitable place.		
		Further information and a map of health based places of safety can be found on the CQC website		

# 3.47 What was the care status of the YP at treatment start? – YPLCS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
2	Not a looked after child or child in need	-	YP	1
1	Looked after child	-	YP	2
3	Child in need	-	YP	3

# 3.48 Has the YP been sexually exploited prior to treatment start? – YPSSEXEX

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	YP	2
U	Unknown	-	YP	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	YP	4

# 3.49 Has the YP self-harmed prior to treatment start? – YPSSLFHM

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	YP	2
U	Unknown	-	YP	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	YP	4

# 3.50 Has YP been involved in antisocial behaviour or committed a criminal act on more than 1 occasion in the past 6 months? – YPABACF

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	YP	2

# 3.51 YP's education/employment/training status at treatment start – YPSESTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Mainstream education	-	YP	1
2	Alternative education	-	YP	2
3	Temporarily excluded	-	YP	3
4	Permanently excluded	-	YP	4
5	Persistent absentee	-	YP	5
6	Apprenticeship or training	-	YP	6
10	Economically inactive caring role	-	YP	7
11	Economically inactive health	-	YP	8
12	Voluntary work	-	YP	9
13	Regular employment	-	YP	10

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
14	Not in employment or education or training (NEET)	-	YP	11
Z	Client declined to answer	-	YP	12

### 3.52 YP registered with GP at treatment start? – YPSGP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	YP	2
U	Unknown	-	YP	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	YP	4

# 3.53 YP engaged in unsafe sex prior to treatment start? – YPSUSS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	YP	2
U	Unknown	-	YP	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	YP	4

# 3.54 Has the YP been offered a screen for sexually transmitted infections (including chlamydia)? – YPSSTICH

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Α	Offered and accepted	-	YP	1
В	Offered and refused	-	YP	2
D	Assessed as not appropriate to offer	-	YP	3

# 3.55 Was the YP subject to a Child Protection Plan (CPP) at treatment start? – YPCPL

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Is currently subject to Child Protection Plan (CPP)	-	YP	3
3	Has never been subject to Child Protection Plan (CPP)	-	YP	1
4	Has previously been subject to a Child Protection Plan (CPP)	-	YP	2

# 3.56 Has the YP been involved in gangs at treatment start? – YPGANGS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	YP	1
N	No	-	YP	2
U	Unknown	-	YP	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	YP	4

# 3.57 Has the YP been affected by child criminal exploitation at treatment start? – YPCRIMEX

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	YP	1
N	No	-	YP	2
U	Unknown	-	YP	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	YP	4

# 3.58 Does the young person feel affected by substance misuse in their close family/members of their household at treatment start? – YPASMFM

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	YP	2

# 3.59 YP met goals agreed on care plan at discharge – YPECAREP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	YP	2

# 3.60 YP offered continuing support from non-substance misuse services at discharge – YPCSNSM

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
2	No	-	YP	1
1	Yes	-	YP	2
3	No further support required	-	YP	3

### 3.61 Discharge Reason - DISRSN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
80	Treatment completed – drug-free	-	AD, YP	1
81	Treatment completed – alcohol-free	-	AD	2
82	Treatment completed – occasional user (not opiates or crack)	-	AD, YP	3
83	Transferred – not in custody	-	AD, YP	4
84	Transferred – in custody	-	AD, YP	5

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
74	Transferred – recommissioning transfer	-	AD, YP	6
71	Incomplete – onward referral offered and refused	-	AD, YP	7
85	Incomplete – dropped out	-	AD, YP	8
86	Incomplete – treatment withdrawn by provider	-	AD, YP	9
87	Incomplete – retained in custody	-	AD, YP	10
88	Incomplete – treatment commencement declined by client	-	AD, YP	11
89	Incomplete – client died	-	AD, YP	12
93	Transferred – programme completed at the residential provider – additional residential treatment required	-	AD	13
94	Transferred – programme completed at the residential provider – additional community treatment required	-	AD	14
95	Transferred – programme not completed at the residential provider – additional residential treatment required	-	AD	15
96	Transferred – programme not completed at the residential provider – additional community treatment required	-	AD	16
97	Transferred – transition to adult substance misuse service	-	YP	17

### 3.62 Treatment interventions – MODAL

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
94	Pharmacological intervention	Structured intervention	AD	1
95	Psychosocial intervention	Structured intervention	AD	2
96	Recovery support	Non-structured intervention	AD	3

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
98	YP pharmacological	Structured intervention	YP	4
102	YP psychosocial	Structured intervention	YP	5
101	YP multi agency working	Non-structured intervention	YP	6
52	YP harm reduction service	Structured intervention	YP	7
111	IPS (Individual Placement & Support)	IPS clients only	AD, YP	8
117	RSDATG engagement	Rough sleeper dataset clients only	AD, YP	9
118	Housing Support Grant – Financial intervention (rent deposit, rent in advance, personal budgets)	Housing Support Grant clients only	AD & YP	10
119	Housing Support Grant – Casework (Floating support, special housing support)	Housing Support Grant clients only	AD & YP	11

### 3.63 Intervention setting – MODSET

Code	Туре	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Community	-	AD	1
17	Inpatient unit (Privately funded)	-	AD	2
18	Inpatient unit (LA funded)	-	AD	3
3	Primary Care	-	AD	4
4	Prison	-	AD	5
15	Residential rehab (Privately funded)	-	AD	6
16	Residential rehab (LA funded)	-	AD	7
6	Recovery House	-	AD	8
13	YP Community	-	YP	9
7	YP Inpatient unit – substance misuse specific	-	YP	10
8	YP Inpatient unit – not substance misuse specific	-	YP	11

Code	Туре	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
9	YP Residential unit – substance misuse specific	-	YP	12
11	YP Residential unit – not substance misuse specific	-	YP	13
10	YP Home	-	YP	14
12	YP Secure estate	-	YP	15
14	YP primary care	-	YP	16

# 3.64 Proportion of face-to-face appointments with the keyworker – SUBPROPFTF

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Α	All face-to-face	-	AD, YP	1
В	Mostly face-to-face	-	AD, YP	2
С	Equal mix of face-to-face and digital	-	AD, YP	3
D	Mostly digital	-	AD, YP	4
E	All digital	-	AD, YP	5

### 3.65 Illicit opiate/opioid drug test result – SUBODTR

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Α	Positive	-	AD	1
В	Negative	-	AD	2

### 3.66 Cocaine drug test result – SUBCDTR

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Α	Positive	-	AD	1
В	Negative	-	AD	2

### 3.67 Current opioid prescribing intention – SUBOPPI

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Α	Assessment and Stabilisation	-	AD	1
В	Withdrawal	-	AD	2
С	Maintenance	-	AD	3

### 3.68 Adult pharmacological prescribing sub interventions

#### Methadone (oral solution)\* – PHMETH

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

### **Buprenorphine (tablet/wafer)# – PHBUPREN**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### **Buprenorphine depot injection (rods or fluid) – PHBUDI**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

### Current daily dose of liquid oral methadone medication (ml)\* – PHDOSMET

Permissible responses	Comments	Dataset inclusion
0 to 999	Number of millilitres (ml) of liquid methadone solution Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD

#### Current daily dose of oral buprenorphine medication (mg)# – PHDOSBUP

Permissible responses	Comments	Dataset Inclusion
0-99	Number of milligrams (mg) of oral buprenorphine solution. Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD

# Is consumption of opioid substitution therapy (OST) medication currently supervised – PHOSTSPVD

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Supervised	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
2	Unsupervised	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2
99	Not applicable	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	3

## Diamorphine injection – Opioid assessment and stabilisation/withdrawal/maintenance – PHDIAINJ

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

### Methadone injection – Opioid assessment and stabilisation/withdrawal/maintenance – PHMETHINJ

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### **Benzodiazepine – Benzodiazepine maintenance – PHBENMAIN**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### **Benzodiazepine – Stimulant withdrawal – PHBENSWTH**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### **Benzodiazepine – GHB/GBL withdrawal – PHBENGWTH**

Code	Tex t	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort orde
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### Stimulant (eg dexamphetamine) – Stimulant withdrawal – PHSTIMWTH

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### Pregabalin – Gabapentinoid withdrawal – PHPREGWTH

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### **Gabapentin – Gabapentinoid withdrawal – PHGABAWTH**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

### Naltrexone (oral) – Opioid relapse prevention – PHNALTRLPR

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

## Naltrexone (oral) – Alcohol relapse prevention/consumption reduction – PHNALTALC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### **Chlordiazepoxide – Alcohol withdrawal – PHCHLORALC**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### Diazepam – Alcohol withdrawal – PHDIAALC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### Carbamazepine – Alcohol withdrawal – PHCARBALC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### Other prescribed medication for alcohol withdrawal – PHOTHALCW

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### **Acamprosate – Alcohol relapse prevention – PHACAMALC**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

#### **Disulfiram – Alcohol relapse prevention – PHDISUALC**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

# Vitamin B and C supplement to prevent/treat Wernicke's encephalopathy/Wernicke-Korsakoffs – PHVITBC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

# Any other medication for the treatment of drug misuse/dependence/withdrawal/associated symptoms – PHOTHMED

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was pharmacological	AD	2

### 3.69 Adult psychosocial sub interventions

#### Client involved in motivational interventions - PSYMOTI

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	2

## Client involved with contingency management (drug focused) – PSYCNMG

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	2

#### Client involved with family and social network interventions – PSYFSNI

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	2

## **Evidence-based psychological interventions for co-existing mental** health disorders – **PSYMNTH**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	2

#### Client involved with psychodynamic therapy – PSYDNMC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	2

#### Client involved with 12-step work – PSYSTP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	2

### Client involved in counselling – BACP accredited – PSYCOUN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	2

# Client involved with cognitive and behavioural based relapse prevention interventions (substance misuse specific) – PSYCGBH

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	2

#### Client involved in structured community day programme – PSYSCDP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was psychosocial	AD	2

### 3.70 Adult recovery support sub interventions

#### Client provided with peer support involvement – RECPEER

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Client provided with facilitated access to mutual aid – RECMAID

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Client provided with family support – RECFMSP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### **Client provided with parenting support – RECPRNT**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Client provided with housing support – RECHSE

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Client provided with employment support – RECEMP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Client provided with education and training support – RECEDUT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Client provided with supported work projects – RECWPRJ

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Client provided with recovery check-ups – RECCHKP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

# Client provided with evidence-based psychosocial interventions to support relapse prevention – RECRLPP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Client provided with complementary therapies – RECCMPT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Client provided with mental health interventions – RECGNH

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Client provided with smoking cessation interventions – RECSMOC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

# Client provided with domestic abuse support for victim/survivor – RECDOMVIC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

## Client provided with domestic abuse support for perpetrator – RECDOMPER

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

# Client provided with prescribing for relapse prevention (post structured treatment only) – RECMEDRLP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### Referral to peer-led initiatives – RECPEERLED

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

#### **Continuing care – RECCONCAR**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was recovery support	AD	2

### 3.71 YP psychosocial sub interventions

#### Client provided with cognitive and behavioural interventions – CBIYPS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	2

#### **Client provided with motivational interventions – MIYPS**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	2

## Client provided with structured family interventions (including family therapy) – SFIFTYPS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	2

#### Client provided with multi component programmes – MCPYPS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	2

#### **Client provided with contingency management – CMYPS**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	2

#### Client provided with counselling – CYPS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if intervention is/was YP psychosocial	YP	2

### 3.72 YP multi agency working sub interventions

### **Education/training – YPEDTR**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

### **Employment/volunteering – YPEVOL**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

### **Housing – YPINHOU**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

### **Generic family support – YPRGFS**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

### **Generic parenting support – YPGPS**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

### Peer support involvement/mentoring – YPPSIM

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

#### **Mental health – YPMHLTH**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

### Offending – YPOFFND

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

#### Health – YPHEALTH

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

### Sexual health/pregnancy – YPSHP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

### **Meaningful activity – YPMATY**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

#### **Disability services – YPDISSER**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

#### **Behavioural services – YPBESER**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

#### Young carers - YPYCAR

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

#### **Smoking cessation – YPSCES**

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

### Youth services (including targeted youth support) – YPSER

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Y	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

#### Children's social care - YPCSC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

# Client provided with domestic abuse support for victim/survivor – RECDOMVIC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

# Client provided with domestic abuse support for perpetrator – RECDOMPER

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	1
Υ	Yes	Field should be completed at SIR if treatment intervention is/was multi-agency working	YP	2

### 3.73 CIR Stage - CIRSTAGE

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Partial CIR	CIR where only fields where the status has changed are being updated	AD, YP	1

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
2	Full CIR	All CIR fields are completed providing a snapshot of all existing statuses	AD, YP	2

### 3.74 CIR Hep B intervention status – CIRHEPBSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
В	Offered and refused	-	AD, YP	1
С	Immunised already	-	AD, YP	2
D	Not offered	-	AD, YP	3
F	Assessed as not appropriate to offer	-	AD, YP	4
G	Offered and accepted – not yet had any vaccinations	-	AD, YP	5
Н	Offered and accepted – started having vaccinations	-	AD, YP	6
I	Offered and accepted – completed vaccination course	-	AD, YP	7
K	Deferred due to clinical reasons	-	AD, YP	8

### 3.75 CIR Hep C intervention status – CIRHEPCSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
В	Offered and refused	-	AD, YP	1
D	Not offered	-	AD, YP	2
F	Not appropriate to test/re- test	-	AD, YP	3
G	Offered and accepted – not yet had a test	-	AD, YP	4

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Н	Offered and accepted – had a Hep C test	-	AD, YP	5
K	Deferred due to clinical reasons	-	AD, YP	6

### 3.76 CIR Hep C test result antibody status - CIRHCVAS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Positive	-	AD	1
2	Negative	-	AD	2
3	Unknown	Client has received a test but the result is unknown/inconclusive	AD	3

### 3.77 CIR Hep C test result PCR (RNA) status – CIRHCVPCR

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Positive	-	AD	1
2	Negative (never infected)	-	AD	2
3	Unknown	Client has received a test but the result is unknown/inconclusive	AD	5
4	Negative (cleared by treatment)	Client has received treatment and has subsequently tested negative for Hep C	AD	3
5	Negative (cleared naturally)	-	AD	4

# 3.78 CIR Has the client been referred for Hep C treatment – CIRREFHEPCTX

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	AD	1
Y	Yes	-	AD	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
R	Refused treatment	-	AD	3

### 3.79 CIR Is client HIV positive? – CIRHIVSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Y	Yes	-	AD	1
N	No	-	AD	2
U	Unknown	<ul> <li>Unknown should be used when:</li> <li>the client hasn't been tested</li> <li>the client has been tested but hasn't had the result yet</li> <li>the client has been tested but cannot recall the result</li> <li>the client has been tested but the result was inconclusive</li> </ul>	AD	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD	4

# 3.80 CIR Referral for alcohol related liver disease – CIRLIVSCRN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	AD	1
N	No	-	AD	2
U	Unknown	Unknown should be used when the service user doesn't remember whether they have had an investigation for liver disease (via GP or specialist) and drops out before the treatment service has been able to establish this or made a referral	AD	3

# 3.81 CIR Has the client been issued with naloxone in the last 6 months? – CIRNALOXISS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Yes – nasal	eg Nyoxid	AD	1
2	Yes – injectable naloxone	eg Prenoxad	AD	2
3	Yes – both nasal and injectable	-	AD	3
4	No – client already in possession of adequate naloxone	-	AD	5
5	No – assessed as not appropriate	-	AD	6
6	No – service does not provide	-	AD	7
7	No - accepted but not yet been issued	Client has accepted offer of Naloxone but it has not yet been issued.	AD	4
8	No - offered and refused	-	AD	8

# 3.82 CIR Has the client been administered with naloxone to reverse the effects of an overdose in the last 6 months? - CIRNALOXAD

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	AD	1
N	No	-	AD	2
U	Unknown	The client cannot recall or is not sure whether they have ever been administered with naloxone	AD	3

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD	4

### 3.83 CIR pregnant – CIRPREGNANT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	AD, YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	AD, YP	2

# 3.84 CIR Parental responsibility for children under 18 – CIRPARENT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	Client has full or partial responsibility for one or more children under 18	AD, YP	1
N	No	Client does not have responsibility for any children under 18	AD, YP	2
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	3

# 3.85 CIR If client has parental responsibility, do any of these children live with the client? – CIRPRTST

Cod	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
11	All the children live with client	-	AD, YP	1
12	Some of the children live with client	-	AD, YP	2
13	None of the children live with client	-	AD, YP	3
15	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	4

### 3.86 CIR Children under 18 living with client – CIRCLDWT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
0	No children living with client	-	AD, YP	1
1	1 child living with client	-	AD, YP	2
2	2 children living with client	-	AD, YP	3
n*	n children living with client	n is defined as an integer between 0 and 30	AD, YP	4
98	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	5
99	Undisclosed number	-	AD, YP	6

# 3.87 CIR If client has parental responsibility and/or children living with them, what help are the children receiving? (1) – CIREHCSC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Early Help (family support)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed and they are receiving targeted early help services as defined by Working Together to Safeguard Children 2015	AD, YP	1
2	Child in need (LA service)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed by a social worker and services are being provided by the Local Authority under Section 17 of the Children Act 1989	AD, YP	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
3	Has a child protection plan (LA service)	Social worker has led enquiries under Section 47 of the Children Act 1989. A child protection conference has determined that the child remains at continuing risk of 'significant harm' and a multiagency Child Protection Plan has been formulated to protect the child	AD, YP	3
4	Looked after child (LA service)	Arrangements for the child have been determined following statutory intervention and care proceedings under the Children Act 1989. Looked after children may be placed with parents, foster carers (including relatives and friends), in children's homes, in secure accommodation or with prospective adopters	AD, YP	4
5	None of the children are receiving any help	Children are not receiving early help nor are they in contact with children's services	AD, YP	5
6	Other relevant child or family support service	Any other child or family support service not mentioned	AD, YP	6
7	Not known	-	AD, YP	7
99	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	8

# 3.88 CIR If client has parental responsibility and/or children living with them, what help are the children receiving? (2) & (3) – CIREHCSC2 & CIREHCSC3

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Early Help (family support)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed and they are receiving targeted early help services as defined by Working Together to Safeguard Children 2015	AD, YP	1
2	Child in need (LA service)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed by a social worker and services are being provided by the Local Authority under Section 17 of the Children Act 1989	AD, YP	2
3	Has a child protection plan (LA service)	Social worker has led enquiries under Section 47 of the Children Act 1989. A child protection conference has determined that the child remains at continuing risk of 'significant harm' and a multi-agency Child Protection Plan has been formulated to protect the child	AD, YP	3
4	Looked after child (LA service)	Arrangements for the child have been determined following statutory intervention and care proceedings under the Children Act 1989. Looked after children may be placed with parents, foster carers (including relatives and friends), in children's homes, in secure accommodation or with prospective adopters	AD, YP	4
6	Other relevant child or family support service	Any other child or family support service not mentioned	AD, YP	6
7	Not known	-	AD, YP	7
99	Client declined to	-	AD, YP	8

# 3.89 CIR Has the client ever been the victim of domestic abuse? – CIRDOMVIC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Yes – currently (last 28 days)	-	AD, YP	1
2	Yes - previously	-	AD, YP	2
3	Yes – currently and previously	-	AD, YP	3
4	No	-	AD, YP	4
5	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	5
6	Not appropriate to ask	Not alone, language barrier, staff not confident to ask this question etc	AD, YP	6

# 3.90 CIR Has the client ever abused someone close to them? – CIRDOMPER

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Yes – currently (last 28 days)	-	AD, YP	1
2	Yes - previously	-	AD, YP	2
3	Yes – currently and previously	-	AD, YP	3
4	No	-	AD, YP	4
5	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	5
6	Not appropriate to ask	Not alone, language barrier, staff not confident to ask this question etc	AD, YP	6

# 3.91 CIR What is the client's current housing situation? – CIRHOUSING

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Owns home	-	AD	1
2	Rented home only – self-contained - rents from a private landlord	-	AD	2
3	Rented home only – self-contained - rents from a social landlord (local authority or housing association)	-	AD	3
4	Rented home only – shares facilities - rents from a private landlord	Shares facilities with others eg shared kitchen or bathroom	AD	4
5	Rented home only – shares facilities - rents from a social landlord (local authority or housing association)	Shares facilities with others eg shared kitchen or bathroom	AD	5
6	Other - university or college accommodation	-	AD	6
7	Other - living with friends permanently	-	AD	7
8	Other - living with family permanently	-	AD	8
9	Other - supported accommodation	Where housing, support and sometimes care services are provided to enable independent living. Permanent solution, not a homelessness response	AD	9
10	Other - health care setting	eg Mental health institution or hospital	AD	10
11	Other - accommodation tied to job (including Armed Forces)	-	AD	11

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
12	Other - approved premises	Used primarily for high and very high risk of serious harm individuals released on licence from custody	AD	12
13	Other - authorised Gypsy and Traveller site	-	AD	13
14	No home of their own - living with friends as a short-term guest	Has own bed space	AD	14
15	No home of their own - living with family as a short-term guest	Has own bed space	AD	15
16	No home of their own - sofa surfing (sleeps on different friends' floor or sofa each night)	Does not have a bed space	AD	16
17	No home of their own - lives on the streets/rough sleeping	-	AD	17
18	No home of their own – squatting	-	AD	18
19	No home of their own – night/winter shelter	-	AD	19
20	No home of their own – bed and breakfast, or other hotel	-	AD	20
21	No home of their own – hostel		AD	21
22	No home of their own – supported accommodation	Where housing, support and sometimes care services are provided to enable independent living – specifically provided as a temporary solution to alleviate homelessness/enable move to more permanent situation	AD	22
23	No home of their own – temporary housing	Other forms of temporary housing not already stated	AD	23
24	No home of their own – unauthorised Gypsy	-	AD	24

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
	and Traveller encampment			

# 3.92 CIR Is the client threatened with homelessness in the next 56 days (8 weeks)? - CIRHOMELESS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	AD, YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	AD, YP	2

### 3.93 CIR Employment status – CIREMPSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Regular Employment	-	AD	1
2	Pupil/student	Undertaking full (at least 16 hours per week) or part-time (less than 16 hours per week) education or training as a student and not working or actively seeking work	AD	2
9	Long term sick or disabled	Long-term sick or disabled, those receiving government sickness and disability benefits	AD	3
10	Homemaker	Looking after the family or home as a homemaker and not working or actively seeking work	AD	4
12	Unemployed and seeking work	Unemployed and actively seeking work	AD	5
13	Not receiving benefits	Not receiving government sickness and disability benefits and not working or actively seeking work	AD	6
14	Unpaid voluntary work	Unpaid voluntary work and not working or actively seeking work	AD	7
15	Retired from paid work	Retired	AD	8

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
16	Unemployed and not seeking work	Expansion of unemployed, ie those who are not working or actively seeking work	AD	9
99	Not stated	Client asked but declines to answer	AD	10
5	Other	-	AD	11
6	Not Known	-	AD	12

### 3.94 CIR Does the client have a mental health treatment need? – CIRMTHTN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	AD, YP	1
Υ	Yes	-	AD, YP	2
Z	Client declined to answer	-	AD, YP	3

# 3.95 CIR Is the client currently receiving treatment for their mental health need(s)? (1) – CIRCRTMHN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Already engaged with the community mental health team/other mental health services	To include secondary mental health services (CMHT, Inpatient mental health services) or other mental health service (eg other NICE recommended treatment delivered in third or private sector)	AD, YP	1
2	Engaged with NHS Talking Therapies for anxiety and depression (NHS TTad)	To include NHS Talking Therapies for anxiety and depression (NHS TTad) or other primary care based mental health service.	AD, YP	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
3	Receiving mental health treatment from GP	Only select this option if the only treatment for a mental health condition that the client is receiving is GP prescribing of psychiatric medicines. If they are also receiving another MH intervention (such as NHS TTad), please select that option instead	AD, YP	3
4	Receiving any NICE-recommended psychosocial or pharmacological intervention provided for the treatment of a mental health problem in drug or alcohol services	This refers to mental health treatment provided in drug and alcohol services and can include pharmacological interventions (for the mental health problem), or existing psychosocial interventions and recovery support interventions:  • existing psychosocial sub-intervention "Evidence-based psychological interventions for co-existing mental health problems"  • existing recovery support sub-intervention "Evidence-based mental health focused psychosocial interventions to support continued recovery"	AD, YP	4

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
5	Has an identified space in a health-based place of safety for mental health crises	Section 136 of the Mental Health Act allows for someone believed by the police to have a mental disorder, and who may cause harm to themselves or another, to be detained in a public place and taken to a safe place where a mental health assessment can be carried out. A place of safety could be a hospital, care home, or any other suitable place.  Further information and a map of health based places of safety can be found on the CQC website	AD, YP	5
6	Treatment need identified but no treatment being received	-	AD, YP	6
99	Client declined to commence treatment for their mental health need	Client was referred for treatment but treatment commencement was declined by client	AD, YP	7

# 3.96 CIR Is the client currently receiving treatment for their mental health need(s)? (2) & (3) – CIRCRTMHN2 & CIRCRTMHN3

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Already engaged with the community mental health team/Other mental health services	To include secondary mental health services (CMHT, Inpatient mental health services) or other mental health service (eg other NICE recommended treatment delivered in third or private sector)	AD, YP	1

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
2	Engaged with NHS Talking Therapies for anxiety and depression (NHS TTad)	To include NHS Talking Therapies for anxiety and depression (NHS TTad) or other primary care based mental health service.	AD, YP	2
3	Receiving mental health treatment from GP	Only select this option if the only treatment for a mental health condition that the client is receiving is GP prescribing of psychiatric medicines. If they are also receiving another MH intervention (such as NHS TTad), please select that option instead	AD, YP	3
4	Receiving any NICE-recommended psychosocial or pharmacological intervention provided for the treatment of a mental health problem in drug or alcohol services	This refers to mental health treatment provided in drug and alcohol services and can include pharmacological interventions (for the mental health problem), or existing psychosocial interventions and recovery support interventions:  • existing psychosocial sub-intervention "Evidence-based psychological interventions for co-existing mental health problems"  • existing recovery support sub-intervention "Evidence-based mental health focused psychosocial interventions to support continued recovery"	AD, YP	4

Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Has an identified space in a health-based place of safety for mental health crises	Section 136 of the Mental  Health Act allows for someone believed by the police to have a mental disorder, and who may cause harm to themselves or another, to be detained in a public place and taken to a safe place where a mental health assessment can be carried out. A place of safety could be a hospital, care home, or any other suitable place.  Further information and a map of health based places of safety can be found on the CQC	AD, YP	5
ŀ	Has an identified space in a nealth-based place of safety	Has an identified space in a nealth-based place of safety for mental health crises  Section 136 of the Mental Health Act allows for someone believed by the police to have a mental disorder, and who may cause harm to themselves or another, to be detained in a public place and taken to a safe place where a mental health assessment can be carried out. A place of safety could be a hospital, care home, or any other suitable place.  Further information and a map of health based places of safety	Has an identified space in a nealth-based place of safety for mental health crises  Section 136 of the Mental Health Act allows for someone believed by the police to have a mental disorder, and who may cause harm to themselves or another, to be detained in a public place and taken to a safe place where a mental health assessment can be carried out. A place of safety could be a hospital, care home, or any other suitable place.  Further information and a map of health based places of safety can be found on the CQC

### 3.97 CIR Is the YP subject to a child protection plan (CPP)? – CIRYPCPL

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Is currently subject to child protection plan (CPP)	-	YP	3
3	Has never been subject to child protection plan (CPP)	-	YP	1
4	Has previously been subject to a child protection plan (CPP)	-	YP	2

# 3.98 CIR Has the YP been offered a screen for sexually transmitted infections (including chlamydia)? – CIRYPSSTICH

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Α	Offered and accepted	-	YP	1
В	Offered and refused	-	YP	2
D	Assessed as not appropriate to offer	-	YP	3

### 4. Secure Settings Data Items

#### 4.1 Client stated sex – SEX

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Male	-	SA, SY	1
2	Female	-	SA, SY	2
9	Not specified	-	SA, SY	3
0	Not known	-	SA, SY	4

### 4.2 Ethnicity – ETHNIC

Code	Text	Comments	<b>Dataset</b> inclusion	Sort order
Α	White British	White	SA, SY	1
В	White Irish	White	SA, SY	2
С	Other white	White	SA, SY	4
D	White and Black Caribbean	Mixed	SA, SY	5
E	White and Black African	Mixed	SA, SY	6
F	White and Asian	Mixed	SA, SY	7
G	Other mixed	Mixed	SA, SY	8
Н	Indian	Asian/Asian British	SA, SY	9
J	Pakistani	Asian/Asian British	SA, SY	10
K	Bangladeshi	Asian/Asian British	SA, SY	11
L	Other Asian	Asian/Asian British	SA, SY	12
М	Caribbean	Black/Black British	SA, SY	13
N	African	Black/Black British	SA, SY	14
Р	Other Black	Black/Black British	SA, SY	15
R	Chinese	Other Ethnic	SA, SY	16
S	Other	Other Ethnic	SA, SY	17

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
T	White Gypsy or Roma or Traveller or Irish Traveller	White	SA, SY	3
Z	Not stated	Not stated	SA, SY	18
99	Ethnicity is unknown	-	SA, SY	19

#### 4.3 Country of birth – NATION

Country of birth, code selected from ISO 3166-1 alpha-3 standard.

ISO 3166 Country Codes can be found online. To view list of codes, select the link to the Online Browsing Platform and refer to Alpha 3 codes.

New permissible value added in core dataset H of 'Z – Not stated'.

Dataset inclusion: SA, SY

#### 4.4 Agency codes – AGNCY

Each treatment provider or secure setting establishment is assigned with an agency code. Responsibility for allocating a code is that of the relevant regional NDTMS manager.

Dataset Inclusion: SA, SY

#### 4.5 Consent for NDTMS – CONSENT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No client has not	-	SA, SY	1
Υ	Yes client has consented	-	SA, SY	2

#### 4.6 Postcode mappings – PC

Postcode mappings are used to establish/validate the geographic areas in which a client is resident. Only partial postcodes should be submitted and must be separated by a space eg NW7 3.

Default post code for clients with no fixed abode is ZZ99 3VZ (submitted partially as ZZ99 3). Dataset Inclusion: SA, SY

#### 4.7 Upper tier local authority – UTLA

A list of upper tier local authority codes to be used for NDTMS is given in the NDTMS Geographic Information document.

Dataset inclusion: SA, SY

#### 4.8 Transferred from (other secure setting) – PRISON

Only applicable to the secure settings dataset.

Please note, this list will change periodically as secure settings are recommissioned. Please contact your local NDTMS team for an up to date list.

Dataset Inclusion: SA, SY

#### 4.9 Client stated sexual orientation – SEXUALO

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Heterosexual or Straight	-	SA	1
2	Gay or Lesbian	-	SA	2
3	Bisexual	-	SA	3
U	Person asked and does not know or is not sure	-	SA	4
Z	Not stated	Person asked but declined to provide a response	SA	5
4	Other sexual orientation not listed	-	SA	6
9	Not known	Not recorded – service unable to obtain information	SA	7

#### 4.10 Pregnant – PREGNANT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	SA, SY	1
Υ	Yes	-	SA, SY	2

### 4.11 Religion – RELIGION

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Α	Baha'i	-	SA	1
В	Buddhist	-	SA	2
С	Christian	-	SA	3
D	Hindu	-	SA	4
E	Jain	-	SA	5
F	Jewish	-	SA	6
G	Muslim	-	SA	7
Н	Pagan	-	SA	8
I	Sikh	-	SA	9
J	Zoroastrian	-	SA	10
K	Other	-	SA	11
L	None	-	SA	12
М	Declines to disclose	-	SA	13
N	Unknown	-	SA	14

# 4.12 Disability (Disability No 1, No 2, No 3) – DISABLE1, DISABLE2, DISABLE3

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Behaviour and emotional	Should be used where the client has times when they lack control over their feelings or actions	SA, SY	1
2	Hearing	Should be used where the client has difficulty hearing, or need hearing aids, or need to lip-read what people say	SA, SY	2
3	Manual dexterity	Should be used where the client has difficulty performing tasks with their hands	SA, SY	3
4	Learning disability	Should be used where the client has difficulty with memory or ability to	SA, SY	4

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
		concentrate, learn or understand which began before the age of 18		
5	Mobility and gross motor	Should be used where the client has difficulty getting around physically without assistance or needs aids like wheelchairs or walking frames; or where the client has difficulty controlling how their arms, legs or head move	SA, SY	5
6	Perception of physical danger	Should be used where the client has difficulty understanding that some things, places or situations can be dangerous and could lead to a risk of injury or harm	SA, SY	6
7	Personal, self-care and continence	Should be used where the client has difficulty keeping clean and dressing the way they would like to	SA, SY	7
8	Progressive conditions and physical health	Should be used where the client has any illness which affects what they can do, or which is making them more ill, which is getting worse, and which is going to continue getting worse eg HIV, cancer, multiple sclerosis and fits etc	SA, SY	8
9	Sight	Should be used where the client has difficulty seeing signs or things printed on paper, or seeing things at a distance	SA, SY	9
10	Speech	Should be used where the client has difficulty speaking or using language to communicate or make their needs known	SA, SY	10
11	Special educational needs	Should be used where the client has learning, physical, and developmental disabilities; behavioural, emotional, and communication disorders; and learning deficiencies	SY	11
XX	Other	Should be used where the client has any other important health issue including dementia or autism	SA, SY	12
NN	No disability	-	SA, SY	13
ZZ	Not stated	Client asked but declined to provide a response	SA, SY	14

# 4.13 What was the client's housing situation in the 28 days prior to custody? – HOUSING

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Owns home	-	SA	1
2	Rented home only – self-contained - rents from a private landlord	-	SA	2
3	Rented home only – self-contained - rents from a social landlord (local authority or housing association)	-	SA	3
4	Rented home only – shares facilities - rents from a private landlord	Shares facilities with others eg shared kitchen or bathroom	SA	4
5	Rented home only – shares facilities – rents from a social landlord (local authority or housing association)	Shares facilities with others eg shared kitchen or bathroom	SA	5
6	Other – university or college accommodation	-	SA	6
7	Other – living with friends permanently	-	SA	7
8	Other – living with family permanently	-	SA	8
9	Other – supported accommodation	Where housing, support and sometimes care services are provided to enable independent living. Permanent solution, not a homelessness response	SA	9
10	Other – health care setting	eg mental health institution or hospital	SA	10
11	Other – accommodation tied to job (including Armed	-	SA	11

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
	Forces)			
12	Other – approved premises	Used primarily for high and very high risk of serious harm individuals released on licence from custody	SA	12
13	Other – authorised Gypsy and Traveller site	-	SA	13
14	No home of their own  — living with friends as a short-term guest	Has own bed space	SA	14
15	No home of their own  — living with family as a short-term guest	Has own bed space	SA	15
16	No home of their own – sofa surfing (sleeps on different friends' floor or sofa each night)	Does not have a bed space	SA	16
17	No home of their own  – lives on the streets/rough sleeping	-	SA	17
18	No home of their own – squatting	-	SA	18
19	No home of their own – night/winter shelter	-	SA	19
20	No home of their own – bed and breakfast, or other hotel	-	SA	20
21	No home of their own – hostel	-	SA	21
22	No home of their own – supported accommodation	Where housing, support and sometimes care services are provided to enable independent living – specifically provided as a temporary solution to alleviate homelessness/enable move to more permanent situation	SA	22
23	No home of their own  – temporary housing	Other forms of temporary housing not already stated	SA	23

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
24	No home of their own – unauthorised Gypsy and Traveller encampment	-	SA	24

# 4.14 Has the client ever been the victim of domestic abuse? – DOMVIC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort orde r
1	Yes – currently (last 28 days)	-	SA, SY	1
2	Yes - previously	-	SA, SY	2
3	Yes – currently and previously	-	SA, SY	3
4	No	-	SA, SY	4
5	Client declined to answer	-	SA, SY	5
6	Not appropriate to ask	Not alone, language barrier, staff not confident to ask this question etc	SA, SY	6

# 4.15 Has the client ever abused someone close to them? – DOMPER

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Yes – currently (last 28 days)	-	SA, SY	1
2	Yes - previously	-	SA, SY	2
3	Yes – currently and previously	-	SA, SY	3
4	No	-	SA, SY	4
5	Client declined to answer	-	SA, SY	5

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
6	Not appropriate to ask	Not alone, language barrier, staff not confident to ask this question etc	SA, SY	6

### 4.16 Accommodation need prior to custody – ACCMNEED

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
26	YP living with relative	Client living with parents, relatives or other carers	SY	1
27	Independent YP – settled accommodation	Client living independently in settled accommodation	SY	2
28	Independent YP – unsettled accommodation	Client living independently in unsettled accommodation	SY	3
29	Independent YP with No Fixed Abode	Client living independently with no fixed abode	SY	4
31	YP supported housing	Client living in specifically commissioned housing	SY	5
33	YP living in care	Client has been placed in care eg children's homes, foster care for looked after child	SY	6

### 4.17 Time since last paid employment – TSLPE

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
0	Less than 1 year	Less than 1 year since paid employment	SA	1
1	1 to 2 years	Between 1 and 2 years since last paid employment	SA	2
2	2 to 3 years	Between 2 and 3 years since last paid employment	SA	3
n*	n years since paid employment	n is defined as an integer between 3 and 75. Number of years should be rounded down eg if a person was last in employment 3.6 years ago enter 3	SA	4

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
97	Never employed	Client has never been in paid employment	SA	5
98	Currently employed	-	SA	6
99	Client declined to answer	-	SA	7

#### 4.18 British Armed Forces veteran – VETERAN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	SA	1
N	No	-	SA	2
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SA	3

### 4.19 Parental responsibility for children aged under 18 – PARENT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	Client has full or partial responsibility for one or more children under 18	SA, SY	1
N	No	Client does not have responsibility for any children under 18	SA, SY	2
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SA, SY	3

### 4.20 If client has parental responsibility, do any of these children live with the client? – PRNTSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
11	All the children live with the client	-	SA, SY	1
12	Some of the children live with the	-	SA, SY	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
	client			
13	None of the children live with the client	-	SA, SY	3
15	Client declined to answer	-	SA, SY	4

### 4.21 Children under 18 living with client - CHILDWTH

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
0	No children living with client	-	SA, SY	1
1	1 child living with client	-	SA, SY	2
2	2 children living with client	-	SA, SY	3
n*	n children living with client	n is defined as an integer between 0 and 30	SA, SY	4
98	Client declined to answer	-	SA, SY	5
99	Undisclosed number	-	SA, SY	6

# 4.22 If client has parental responsibility and/or children living with them, what help are the children receiving? (1) - EHCSC

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Early Help (family support)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed and they are receiving targeted early help services as defined by Working Together to Safeguard Children 2015	SA, SY	1
2	Child in need (LA service)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed by a social worker and services are being provided by the Local Authority under Section 17 of the Children Act 1989	SA, SY	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
3	Has a child protection plan (LA service)	Social worker has led enquiries under Section 47 of the Children Act 1989. A child protection conference has determined that the child remains at continuing risk of 'significant harm' and a multi-agency Child Protection Plan has been formulated to protect the child	SA, SY	3
4	Looked after child (LA service)	Arrangements for the child have been determined following statutory intervention and care proceedings under the Children Act 1989. Looked after children may be placed with parents, foster carers (including relatives and friends), in children's homes, in secure accommodation or with prospective adopters	SA, SY	4
5	None of the children are receiving any help	Children are not receiving early help nor are they in contact with children's services	SA, SY	5
6	Other relevant child or family support service	Any other child or family support service not mentioned	SA, SY	6
7	Not known	-	SA, SY	7
99	Client declined to answer	-	SA, SY	8

# 4.23 If client has parental responsibility and/or children living with them, what help are the children receiving? (2) & (3) – EHCSC2 & EHCSC3

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
1	Early Help (family support)	The needs of the child and family have been assessed and they are receiving targeted early help services as defined by Working Together to Safeguard Children 2015	SA, SY	1
2	Child in need (LA	The needs of the child and family have	SA, SY	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
	service)	been assessed by a social worker and services are being provided by the Local Authority under Section 17 of the Children Act 1989		
3	Has a child protection plan (LA service)	Social worker has led enquiries under Section 47 of the Children Act 1989. A child protection conference has determined that the child remains at continuing risk of 'significant harm' and a multi-agency Child Protection Plan has been formulated to protect the child	SA, SY	3
4	Looked after child (LA service)	Arrangements for the child have been determined following statutory intervention and care proceedings under the Children Act 1989. Looked after children may be placed with parents, foster carers (including relatives and friends), in children's homes, in secure accommodation or with prospective adopters	SA, SY	4
6	Other relevant child or family support service	Any other child or family support service not mentioned	SA, SY	5
7	Not known	-	SA, SY	6
99	Client declined to answer	-	SA, SY	8

### 4.24 Drug list (problem substance No 1, No 2, No 3) – DRUG1, DRUG2, DRUG3

This is controlled by OHID. Details (groups, names and codes) are given in Appendix A. Dataset Inclusion: SA, SY

### 4.25 Number of days in the 28 days prior to initial reception that the client consumed alcohol – ALCDDAYS

Permissible response	Comments	Dataset Inclusion
Between 0	-	SA, SY

Permissible response	Comments	Dataset Inclusion
and 28		

# 4.26 Typical number of units consumed on a drinking day in the 28 days prior to initial reception – ALCUNITS

Permissible response	Comments	Dataset Inclusion
Between 0 and 200	-	SA, SY

### 4.27 Injecting status – INJSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset inclusion	Sort order
Р	Previously injected (but not	-	SA, SY	1
С	Currently injecting	-	SA, SY	2
N	Never injected	-	SA, SY	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SA, SY	4

#### 4.28 Alcohol Audit Score - AUDIT

Permissible response	Comments	Dataset Inclusion
Between 0 and 40 or 99	99 = NA. Use NA only if information is not disclosed or not answered	SA, SY

### 4.29 Hep B intervention status – HEPBSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
В	Offered and refused	-	SA, SY	1
С	Immunised already	-	SA, SY	2
D	Not offered	-	SA, SY	3
F	Assessed as not appropriate to offer	-	SA, SY	4

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
G	Offered and accepted – not yet had any vaccinations	-	SA, SY	5
Н	Offered and accepted – started having vaccinations	-	SA, SY	6
I	Offered and accepted – completed vaccination course	-	SA, SY	7
J	Offered and accepted but refused at a later date	-	SA, SY	8
K	Deferred due to clinical reasons	-	SA, SY	9

### 4.30 Hep C intervention status – HEPCSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
В	Offered and refused	-	SA, SY	1
D	Not offered	-	SA, SY	2
F	Not appropriate to test/re-test	-	SA, SY	3
G	Offered and accepted – not yet had a test	-	SA, SY	4
Н	Offered and accepted – had a Hep C test	-	SA, SY	5
J	Offered and accepted but refused at a later date	-	SA, SY	6
K	Deferred due to clinical reasons	-	SA, SY	7

### 4.31 HIV status - HIVSTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	SA	1
N	No	-	SA	2

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
U	Unknown	<ul> <li>Unknown should be used when:</li> <li>the client hasn't been tested</li> <li>the client has been tested but hasn't had the result yet</li> <li>the client has been tested but cannot recall the result</li> <li>the client has been tested but the result was inconclusive</li> </ul>	SA	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SA	4

### 4.32 Referral for alcohol related liver disease – LIVSCRN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	SA	1
N	No	-	SA	2
U	Unknown	Unknown should be used when the service user doesn't remember whether they have had an investigation for alcohol related liver disease (via GP or specialist) and drops out before the treatment service has been able to establish this or made a referral.	SA	3

### 4.33 Dual diagnosis – DUALDIAG

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	SA, SY	1
Υ	Yes	-	SA, SY	2

### **4.34** Mental health interventions outside of substance misuse treatment – MHTINT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	SA	1
Υ	Yes	-	SA	2
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SA	3

### 4.35 Treatment for mental health during current stay – MHTXEXIT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Completed on exit from estate	SA	1
Υ	Yes	Completed on exit from estate	SA	2

# 4.36 What was the care status of the YP in the 28 days prior to custody? – YPLCS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
2	Not a looked after child or child in need	-	SY	1
1	Looked after child	-	SY	2
3	Child in need	-	SY	3

# 4.37 Was the YP being sexually exploited in the 28 days prior to custody? – YPSSEXEX

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	SY	1
Υ	Yes	-	SY	2
U	Unknown	-	SY	3

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SY	4

### 4.38 Had the YP self-harmed in the 28 days prior to custody? – YPSSLFHM

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	SY	1
Υ	Yes	-	SY	2
U	Unknown	-	SY	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SY	4

# 4.39 What was the YP's education/ employment/training status in the 28 days prior to custody? – YPSESTAT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Mainstream education	-	SY	1
2	Alternative education	-	SY	2
3	Temporarily excluded	-	SY	3
4	Permanently excluded	-	SY	4
5	Persistent absentee	-	SY	5
6	Apprenticeship or training	-	SY	6
10	Economically inactive caring role	-	SY	7
11	Economically inactive health issue	-	SY	8
12	Voluntary work	-	SY	9
13	Regular employment	-	SY	10
14	Not in employment or	-	SY	11

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
	education or training (NEET)			
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SY	12

### 4.40 Was the YP registered with GP in the 28 days prior to custody? – YPSGP

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	SY	1
Υ	Yes	-	SY	2
U	Unknown	-	SY	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SY	4

### 4.41 Was the YP engaged in unsafe sex in the 28 days prior to custody? – YPSUSS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	-	SY	1
Υ	Yes	-	SY	2
U	Unknown	-	SY	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SY	4

# 4.42 Was the YP subject to a Child Protection Plan (CPP) in the 28 days prior to custody? – YPCPL

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Is currently subject to Child Protection Plan (CPP)	-	SY	3
3	Has never been subject to Child Protection Plan	-	SY	1

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
	(CPP)			
4	Has previously been subject to a Child Protection Plan (CPP)	-	SY	2

# 4.43 Has the YP been involved in gangs in the 28 days prior to custody? – YPGANGS

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	SY	1
N	No	-	SY	2
U	Unknown	-	SY	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SY	4

# 4.44 Has the YP been affected by criminal exploitation in the 28 days prior to custody? – YPCRIMEX

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	SY	1
N	No	-	SY	2
U	Unknown	-	SY	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SY	4

# 4.45 Does the young person feel affected by substance misuse in their close family/members of their household at treatment start? – YPASMFM

Code	Text	Comments	<b>Dataset Inclusion</b>	Sort order
N	No	-	SY	1
Υ	Yes	-	SY	2

# 4.46 Has the client used Synthetic Cannabinoid Receptor Agonists (SCRAs) eg Spice during treatment episode – NPSUSE

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	Client has used SCRAs during their episode of treatment	SA	1
N	No	Client has not used SCRAs during their episode of treatment	SA	2
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SA	3

### 4.47 Initial 13-week clinical review undertaken – CLINREV

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	-	SA	1
N	No	-	SA	2
U	Unknown	-	SA	3

### 4.48 Has the client been provided with Reconnect support? – RECONNECT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
1	Yes – Standard Reconnect support	Completed on exit from estate	SA	1
2	Yes – Enhanced Reconnect support	Completed on exit from estate	SA	2
3	No	Completed on exit from estate	SA	3

### 4.49 Have you ever received money or goods in exchange for sex? – SEXWORK

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
A	Yes – in the past year	-	SA	1
В	Yes – but not in the past year	-	SA	2
С	No	-	SA	3
Z	Client declined to answer	-	SA	4

### 4.50 Discharge Reasons – DISRSN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
80	Treatment completed – drug- free	-	SA, SY	1
81	Treatment completed – alcohol-free	-	SA	2
82	Treatment completed – occasional user (not opiates or crack)	-	SA, SY	3
83	Transferred – not in custody	-	SA, SY	4
84	Transferred – in custody	-	SA, SY	5
74	Transferred – recommissioning transfer	-	SA, SY	6
71	Incomplete - onward referral offered and refused	-	SA, SY	7
85	Incomplete – dropped out	-	SA, SY	8
86	Incomplete – treatment withdrawn by provider	-	SA, SY	9
88	Incomplete – treatment commencement declined by client	-	SA, SY	10
98	Incomplete - deported	-	SA, SY	11
99	Incomplete – released from court	-	SA, SY	12

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
89	Incomplete – client died	-	SA, SY	13

#### 4.51 Has the client been sentenced – SENTENCED

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Completed on exit from estate	SA	1
Υ	Yes	Completed on exit from estate	SA	2

#### 4.52 Take home Naloxone and training information – THNALOX

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Completed only for clients released on exit	SA	1
Υ	Yes	Completed only for clients released on exit	SA	2

### 4.53 Has the client been referred for Hep C treatment – REFHEPCTX

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Completed on exit from estate	SA	1
Υ	Yes	Completed on exit from estate	SA	2
R	Refused treatment	Completed on exit from estate	SA	3

# 4.54 Is the client threatened with homelessness in the 56 days (8 weeks) following exit from secure estate? – HOMELESSEXIT

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
N	No	Completed on exit from estate	SA, SY	1

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
Υ	Yes	Completed on exit from estate	SA, SY	2

#### 4.55 Secure setting exit reason – EXITRSN

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
R	Released	-	SA, SY	1
Т	Transferred	-	SA, SY	2
D	Died	-	SA, SY	3
Α	Absconded	-	SA, SY	4

#### 4.56 Secure setting exit destination – EXITDEST

Permissible responses: see the NDTMS Geographic Information document for a list of UTLA codes.

Please note, the secure setting list will change periodically as secure settings are recommissioned. Please contact your local NDTMS team for an up-to-date list. Dataset Inclusion: SA, SY

#### 4.57 Referral on release status – RTOAGNCY

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
7	Referred to non- structured treatment provider	-	SA, SY	1
8	Referred to structured treatment provider	-	SA, SY	2
4	No onward treatment referral	-	SA, SY	3

### 4.58 Treatment interventions – MODAL

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
103	Benzodiazepines detoxification	Structured intervention. Applicable to drug clients only	SA	1
104	Lofexidine	Structured intervention. Applicable to drug clients only	SA	2
105	Naltrexone	Structured intervention. Applicable to drug clients only	SA	3
106	Opioid re-induction	Structured intervention. Applicable to drug clients only	SA	4
107	Opioid reduction – methadone	Structured intervention. Applicable to drug clients only	SA	5
108	Opioid reduction – buprenorphine	Structured intervention. Applicable to drug clients only	SA	6
116	Opioid reduction – buprenorphine depot injection eg Buvidal	Structured intervention. Applicable to drug clients only	SA	7
109	Opioid maintenance – methadone	Structured intervention. Applicable to drug clients only	SA	8
110	Opioid maintenance – buprenorphine	Structured intervention. Applicable to drug clients only	SA	9
115	Opioid maintenance – buprenorphine depot injection eg Buvidal	Structured intervention. Applicable to drug clients only	SA	10
84	Psychosocial intervention mental disorder	Structured intervention. Applicable to both drug and alcohol clients	SA	11
85	Other structured psychosocial intervention	Structured intervention. Applicable to both drug and alcohol clients	SA	12
5	Structured day programme	Structured intervention. Applicable to both drug and alcohol clients	SA	13
12	Other structured intervention	Structured intervention. Applicable to both drug and alcohol clients	SA	14
77	Alcohol prescribing	Structured intervention. Applicable to alcohol clients only	SA	15

Code	Text	Comments	Dataset Inclusion	Sort order
76	Alcohol brief intervention	Non-structured intervention. Applicable to both drug and alcohol clients	SA	16
52	YP harm reduction (specialist)	Structured intervention	SY	17
56	YP specialist pharmacological intervention	Structured intervention	SY	18
63	YP psychosocial – counselling	Structured intervention	SY	19
64	YP psychosocial – cognitive behavioural therapy	Structured intervention	SY	20
65	YP psychosocial – motivational interviewing	Structured intervention	SY	21
66	YP psychosocial – relapse prevention	Structured intervention	SY	22
67	YP psychosocial – family work	Structured intervention	SY	23
120	Facilitated access to mutual aid	Non structured intervention.	SA	24
121	Drug Recovery Wing (DRW)	Structured intervention.	SA	25
122	Incentivised Substance Free Living (ISFL)	Structured intervention.	SA	26

### 5. Outcome Profiles

#### 5.1 Treatment Outcomes Profile (TOP)

The TOP (Treatment Outcomes Profile) was developed as a clinical outcome monitoring tool to measure change and progress in key areas of the lives of people being treated in drug and alcohol services. It contains 20 questions referring to client's substance use, injecting behaviour, health and quality of life to be collected at start, reviews, exit and post treatment exit.

These items should be completed for all adult clients receiving structured treatment. For young people's services the YPOR should be completed.

Where TOP is shown for items on the YPOR, this denotes a shared CSV file header with the same question on the TOP form.

#### 5.1.1 TOP section 1: substance use

Substance use questions	Permissible responses	Comments
Alcohol ALCUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
Consumption (alcohol) CONSMP	0 to 200 units or 999	999 = Not answered/not disclosed
Opiates/opioids (illicit) OPIUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99= NA Not answered/not disclosed Includes street heroin and any non-prescribed opioid eg methadone or buprenorphine
Crack CRAUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
Cocaine COCAUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
Amphetamines AMPHUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
Cannabis CANNUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
Other Problem Substance? OTDRGUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
Tobacco use TOBUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99= NA Not answered/not disclosed

#### 5.1.2 TOP section 2: substance specific risk behaviour

Injecting risk questions	Permissible responses	Comments
Injected IVDRGUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99= NA Not answered/not disclosed

Special Note: The following header SHARING consists of 2 separate field elements, which both contribute to what is captured under the header SHARING. Please ensure that you read the comments below:

Injected with a needle or syringe used by somebody else      Injected using a spoon, water or filter used by somebody else	SHARING	Y, N or 99	Y=Yes, N=No and 99= Not answered/not disclosed If YES is given as a response in any field, SHARING should be Y = YES If NA is the response for all fields, SHARING should be 99 = NA If fields contain a combination of the responses NA and NO, SHARING should be 99 = NA If NO is given as a response in all fields,
	_		SHARING should be N = NO
3) How often has the client had 6 or more units if female, or 8 or more if male, on a single occasion in the last 28 days/28 days prior to custody?  BINGEDRINK	A	Not in the last 28 days	-
	В	Once in the last 28 days	-
	С	Weekly/ most weeks	-
	D	Daily/ most days	-
	99	NA	Not answered/not disclosed

### 5.1.3 TOP section 3: health and social functioning questions

Health and social functioning questions	Permissible responses	Comments
Clients rating of psychological health PSYHSTAT	0 to 20 or 99	0 = Poor up to 20 = Good 99 = NA Not answered/not disclosed

Health and social functioning questions	Permissible responses	Comments
Days in paid work PWORK	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = NA Not answered/not disclosed
Days in volunteering or unpaid structured work placement VOLNPWORK	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = NA Not answered/not disclosed
Days attended college or school EDUCAT	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = NA Not answered/not disclosed
Clients rating of physical health PHSTAT	0 to 20 or 99	0 = Poor up to 20 = Good 99 = NA Not answered/not disclosed
Acute housing problem ACUTHPBM	Y, N or 99	Y = Yes, N = No and 99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Unsuitable housing UNSTHSE	Y, N or 99	Y = Yes, N = No and 99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Reason housing is unsuitable - Poor condition of the accommodation USHCOND	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No
Reason housing is unsuitable - Location (unsafe) USHUNSAFE	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No
Reason housing is unsuitable - Location (unsuitable) USHUNSUIT	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No
Reason housing is unsuitable - Affordability USHAFF	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No
Reason housing is unsuitable - Overcrowding USHOVER	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No
Reason housing is unsuitable - Doesn't meet the needs of the individual	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No

Health and social functioning questions	Permissible responses	Comments
USHNEEDS		
At risk of eviction HRISK	Y, N or 99	Y = Yes, N = No and 99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Clients rating of overall quality of life QUALLIFE	0 to 20 or 99	0 = Poor up to 20 = Good 99= NA Not answered/ not disclosed

### 5.2 Young People's Outcomes Record (YPOR)

The YPOR (Young People's Outcomes Record) was developed to assess changes to drug and alcohol use and wellbeing over the period of engagement with specialist services.

These items should be completed for all young people receiving specialist substance misuse interventions. They should be collected once at the start of treatment and once again at the end. Should localities choose to complete this form at care plan reviews as well I order to monitor progress, this is acceptable but is not mandatory.

Where (TOP) is shown for items on the YPOR, this denotes a shared CSV file header with the same question on the TOP form.

### 5.2.1 YPOR section 1: substance use

Days used	Permissible response	Comments
Alcohol use ALCUSE (TOP)	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Consumption (alcohol) CONSMP (TOP)	0 to 200 units or 999	999 = Not answered/not disclosed
Opiate use (illicit) OPIUSE (TOP)	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Crack use CRAUSE (TOP)	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Cocaine use COCAUSE (TOP)	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Amphetamines use AMPHUSE (TOP)	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Cannabis use CANNUSE (TOP)	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed

Days used	Permissible response	Comments
Cannabis average use per day CAUSPD	0 to 14 grams or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Nicotine vape/e- cigarette use NICVAPUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Cannabis vape use CANVAPUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Nitrous Oxide use NITOXIUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Benzodiazepines use BENZOUSE	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Tobacco use TOANIC	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Ecstasy use ECSTSYYP	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Solvents/inhalants (not nitrous oxide) use SOLVYP	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Ketamine use KETAMNYP	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
GHB use GHBYP	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Synthetic Cannabinoid Receptor Agonists (SCRAs) eg Spice use LEHIGSYP	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Other substance use OTDRGUSE (TOP)	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Other substance use 2 OTHR2YP	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Other substance use 3 OTHR3YP	0 to 28 days or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed

# 5.2.2 YPOR section 2: substance age of first use (to be recorded at treatment start only)

Age first used	Permissible response	Comments
Cannabis AFUCAN	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Alcohol AFUALC	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Tobacco AFUTOBN	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Opiates (illicit) AFUOOL	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Crack AFUCRACK	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Cocaine AFUCOC	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Ecstasy AFUEST	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Amphetamines AFUAMP	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Solvents/inhalants (not nitrous oxide) AFUSLV	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Ketamine AFUKET	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
GHB AFUGHB	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Synthetic Cannabinoid Receptor Agonists (SCRAs) eg Spice AFULHU	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Nicotine vape/e- cigarettes AFUNICVAP	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Cannabis vape AFUCANVAP	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed
Nitrous Oxide AFUNITOXI	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed

Age first used	Permissible response	Comments
Benzodiazepines AFUBENZO	Between 0 and 75 years or 99	99 = Not answered/not disclosed

### 5.2.3 YPOR section 3: substance specific risk behaviour

Alcohol use: in the past 28 days/28 days prior to custody has the young person drunk more than 8 units (male) or more than 6 units (female) during a single drinking episode – AAUSFWK

Code	Text	Comments	Sort order
N	No	-	1
Υ	Yes	-	2
99	NA	99 = Not answered/not disclosed	3

#### Ever injected: in your life have you ever injected a substance – LINSTUS

Code	Text	Comments	Sort order
N	No	-	1
Υ	Yes	-	2
99	NA	99 = Not answered/not disclosed	3

Injecting: if yes to 'Ever injected' LINSTUS, have you injected a substance in the past 28 days/28 days prior to custody – YPIVDRGU

Code	Text	Comments	Sort order
N	No	-	1
Υ	Yes	-	2
99	NA	99 = Not answered/not disclosed	3

### 5.2.4 YPOR section 5: health and wellbeing

YPOR health and wellbeing	Permissible response	Comments
How satisfied the young	0 to 10 or 99	0 = not at all satisfied up to 10 = extremely

YPOR health and wellbeing	Permissible response	Comments
person is with life today? LISREDYS		satisfied 99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
How anxious did the young person feel yesterday? ANSTS	0 to 10 or 99	0 = not at all anxious up to 10 = extremely anxious 99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
How happy did the young person feel yesterday? HAPSTYS	0 to 10 or 99	0 = not at all happy up to 10 = extremely happy 99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
How well does the young person get on with family? RATEFAM	0 to 10 or 99	0 = not at all well up to 10 = extremely well 99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
How well does the young person get on with friends? RATEFRI	0 to 10 or 99	0 = not at all well up to 10 = extremely well 99= NA Not answered/not disclosed
Unsuitable housing UNSTHSE	Y, N or 99	Y = Yes, N = No and 99 = NA Not answered/not disclosed
Reason housing is unsuitable - Poor condition of the accommodation USHCOND	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No
Reason housing is unsuitable - Location (unsafe) USHUNSAFE	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No
Reason housing is unsuitable - Location (unsuitable) USHUNSUIT	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No
Reason housing is unsuitable - Affordability USHAFF	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No
Reason housing is unsuitable - Overcrowding USHOVER	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No
Reason housing is unsuitable - Doesn't meet the needs of the individual USHNEEDS	Y, N	Y = Yes, N = No

# Appendix A: Drug codes and names

Individuals presenting to adult alcohol and drug treatment services are categorised by the substances they cite as problematic at the start of treatment. The following criteria categorises them as:

- any mention of opiate use in any episode would result in the client being categorised as an OPIATE client (irrespective of what other substances are cited)
- clients who present with non-opiate substances (and not opiates or alcohol) will be classified as NON-OPIATE ONLY
- clients who present with a non-opiate substance and alcohol (but not opiates)
   recorded in any drug in any episode in their treatment journeys will be classified as NON-OPIATE AND ALCOHOL
- clients who present with alcohol and no other substances will be categorised as ALCOHOL ONLY

Group code	Group	Drug code	Drug	Drug group for NDTMS reports
1	Heroin	1101	Heroin illicit	Opiate
-	-	1102	Diamorphine	Opiate
-	-	1120	Diamorphine Hydrochloride elixir	Opiate
-	-	1121	Diamorphine Hydrochloride amps	Opiate
-	-	1125	Diamorphine Hydrochloride reefers	Opiate
2	Methadone	1105	Methadone unspecified	Opiate
-	-	1106	Methadone mixture	Opiate
-	-	1107	Methadone linctus	Opiate
-	-	1108	Methadone tablets	Opiate
-	-	1109	Methadone amps	Opiate
-	-	1110	Methadone suppositories	Opiate
3	Other Opiates	1000	Opiates unspecified	Opiate
-	-	1103	Morphine sulphate	Opiate

Group code	Group	Drug code	Drug	Drug group for NDTMS reports
-	-	1104	Opium	Opiate
-	-	1111	Dihydrocodeine	Opiate
-	-	1112	Dextromoramide	Opiate
-	-	1113	Dipipanone	Opiate
-	-	1114	Pethidine	Opiate
-	-	1130	Morphine sulphate amps	Opiate
-	-	1151	Hydromorphone	Opiate
-	-	1152	Oxymorphone	Opiate
-	-	1153	Hydrocodone	Opiate
-	-	1154	Oxycodone	Opiate
-	-	1155	Levorphanol	Opiate
-	-	1156	Phenazocine	Opiate
-	-	1157	Piritramide	Opiate
-	-	1201	Codeine tablets	Opiate
-	-	1202	Dextropropoxyphene	Opiate
-	-	1203	Pentazocine	Opiate
-	-	1204	Buprenorphine	Opiate
-	-	1205	Codeine unspecified	Opiate
-	-	1206	Opiate Compound Analgesics	Opiate
-	-	1251	Nalbuphine	Opiate
-	-	1252	Alphaprodine	Opiate
-	-	1253	Anileridine	Opiate
-	-	1254	Ethoheptazine	Opiate
<u>-</u>	-	1255	Fentanyls	Opiate
-	-	1256	Phenoperidine	Opiate
-	-	1257	Meptazinol	Opiate
-	-	1258	Papaveretum	Opiate
_	-	1259	Tramadol Hydrochloride	Opiate

Group code	Group	Drug code	Drug	Drug group for NDTMS reports
-	-	1260	2-benzyl benzimidazole ("nitazene")	Opiate
-	-	1261	Piperidine benzimidazolone (brorphine-like)	Opiate
-	-	1300	Opiate containing mixture	Opiate
-	-	1301	Codeine linctus	Opiate
-	-	1302	Gee's linctus	Opiate
-	-	1303	Collis-brown	Opiate
-	-	1304	Phensedyl	Opiate
-	-	1305	Dextromethorphan (such as Actifed dry coughs)	Opiate
-	-	1310	Kaolin and Morphine	Opiate
-	-	1401	Other Opiates	Opiate
4	Benzodiazepines	2200	Benzodiazepines unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	2201	Diazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2202	Chlordiazepoxide	Non-opiate
-	-	2203	Nitrazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2204	Lorazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2251	Clobazam	Non-opiate
-	-	2252	Clorazepate	Non-opiate
-	-	2253	Ketazolam	Non-opiate
-	-	2254	Medazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2255	Oxazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2256	Flurazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2257	Temazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2258	Triazolam	Non-opiate
-	-	2259	Lormetazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2260	Prazepam	Non-opiate

Group code	Group	Drug code	Drug	Drug group for NDTMS reports
-	-	2261	Bromazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2262	Flunitrazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2263	Chlormezanone	Non-opiate
-	-	2264	Loprazolam	Non-opiate
-	-	2265	Alprazolam	Non-opiate
-	-	2266	Clonazepam	Non-opiate
-	-	2267	Midazolam	Non-opiate
5	Amphetamines (excluding Ecstasy)	3100	Amphetamines unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	3101	Amphetamine sulphate	Non-opiate
-	-	3102	Amphetamine (pharmaceutical)	Non-opiate
-	-	3103	Methamphetamine	Non-opiate
-	-	3104	Dexamphetamine (Dexadrine)	Non-opiate
-	-	3110	Dexamphetamine linctus/syrup	Non-opiate
-	-	3111	Dexamphetamine reefers	Non-opiate
-	-	3112	Methamphetamine amps	Non-opiate
-	-	3113	Methylone	Non-opiate
-	-	3114	Mephedrone	Non-opiate
6	Cocaine (excluding Crack)	3200	Cocaine unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	3202	Cocaine Hydrochloride	Non-opiate
7	Crack	3201	Cocaine Freebase (crack)	Non-opiate
8	Hallucinogens	4000	Hallucinogens unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	4001	Mescaline	Non-opiate
-	-	4002	Psilocybin	Non-opiate
-	-	4003	Lysergide (LSD)	Non-opiate
-	-	4004	Phencyclidine	Non-opiate
-	-	4005	Ketamine	Non-opiate

Group code	Group	Drug code	Drug	Drug group for NDTMS reports
-	-	4006	Dimethyltriptamine	Non-opiate
-	-	4007	Bromodimethoxyphenethylamine	Non-opiate
9	Ecstasv	3406	MDMA	Non-opiate
-	-	3407	Methylenedioxyamphetamine	Non-opiate
10	Cannabis	5000	Cannabis unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	5001	Cannabis herbal	Non-opiate
-	-	5002	Cannabis resin	Non-opiate
-	-	5003	Cannabis oil	Non-opiate
-	-	5004	Cannabis herbal (Skunk)	Non-opiate
11	Solvents	6000	Solvents unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	6001	Glue	Non-opiate
-	-	6002	Gas (butane/propane)	Non-opiate
-	-	6003	Volatile Nitrate (such as Amyl Nitrate)	Non-opiate
-	-	6004	Acetone	Non-opiate
-	-	6005	Hydro-Fluorocarbons	Non-opiate
-	-	6006	Trichloroethylene	Non-opiate
-	-	6007	Aerosols	Non-opiate
-	-	6008	Nitrous oxide	Non-opiate
-	-	6009	Petrol	Non-opiate
12	Barbiturates	2100	Barbiturates unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	2101	Amylobarbitone	Non-opiate
-	-	2102	Pentabarbitone	Non-opiate
-	-	2103	Quinalbarbitone	Non-opiate
-	-	2104	Phenobarbitone	Non-opiate
-	-	2151	Butobarbitone	Non-opiate
-	-	2152	Heptabarbitone	Non-opiate
-	-	2153	Cyclobarbitone	Non-opiate

Group code	Group	Drug code	Drug	Drug group for NDTMS reports
-	-	2154	Hexobarbitone	Non-opiate
-	-	2155	Barbitone unbranded	Non-opiate
-	-	2156	Methylphenobarbitone	Non-opiate
13	Major Tranquilisers	8200	Major Tranquillisers unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	8201	Chlorpromazine (Largactyl)	Non-opiate
14	Anti-depressants	8300	Anti-depressants	Non-opiate
-	-	8301	Fluoxetine	Non-opiate
-	-	8302	Amitriptyline	Non-opiate
-	-	8303	Dothiepin Hydrochloride	Non-opiate
-	-	8304	Lofepramine	Non-opiate
-	-	8305	Paroxetine	Non-opiate
15	Alcohol	7000	Alcohol unspecified	Alcohol
-	-	7001	Beer or Cider	Alcohol
-	-	7002	Wines and fortified wines	Alcohol
-	-	7003	Spirits	Alcohol
-	-	7004	Mixture of alcohol	Alcohol
16	Other Drugs	2000	Sedatives unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	2300	Anti-histamines unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	2301	Hydroxyzine	Non-opiate
-	-	2302	Cyclizine	Non-opiate
-	-	2303	Promethazine	Non-opiate
-	-	2400	Non-barb/benzo sedatives unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	2401	Methaqualone	Non-opiate
-	-	2402	Chlormethiazole	Non-opiate
-	-	2403	Meprobamate	Non-opiate
-	-	2404	Zopiclone	Non-opiate
-	-	2405	Zolpidem Tartrate	Non-opiate

Group code	Group	Drug code	Drug	Drug group for NDTMS reports
-	-	2451	Propranolol	Non-opiate
-	-	2452	Chloral derivatives	Non-opiate
-	-	2453	Glutethimide	Non-opiate
-	-	2454	Mephenesin	Non-opiate
-	-	2455	Methylpentylynol	Non-opiate
-	-	2456	Methylprylon	Non-opiate
-	-	2457	Oxyprenolol Hydrochloride	Non-opiate
-	-	2501	Other sedatives	Non-opiate
-	-	3000	Stimulants unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	3151	Drinamyl	Non-opiate
-	-	3300	Appetite suppressant	Non-opiate
-	-	3301	Diethylproprion	Non-opiate
-	-	3302	Phenmetrazine	Non-opiate
-	-	3303	Fenfluoramine	Non-opiate
-	-	3304	Mazindol	Non-opiate
-	-	3305	Phentermine	Non-opiate
-	-	3400	Other stimulants	Non-opiate
-	-	3401	Methylphenidate	Non-opiate
-	-	3402	Pemoline	Non-opiate
-	-	3403	Prolintane	Non-opiate
-	-	3404	Fencamfamin	Non-opiate
-	-	3405	Caffeine	Misuse free
-	-	3408	Khat	Non-opiate
-	-	3409	Nicotine	Misuse free
-	-	8000	Other psychoactive drugs unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	8001	Procylidine Hydrochloride	Non-opiate

Group code	Group	Drug code	Drug	Drug group for NDTMS reports
-	-	8002	GHB/GBL	Non-opiate
-	-	8100	Minor Analgesics	Non-opiate
-	-	8400	Anti-diarrhoea/Anti-emetic	Non-opiate
-	-	8501	Naltrexone	Non-opiate
-	-	8502	Antabuse	Non-opiate
-	-	8503	Clonidine	Non-opiate
-	-	8504	Lofexidine	Non-opiate
-	-	8600	Steroids unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	8601	Nandrolone	Non-opiate
-	-	8602	Stanozolol	Non-opiate
-	-	8603	Testosterone and Esters	Non-opiate
-	-	8604	Tetracosactrin	Non-opiate
-	-	8700	Antipsychotic unspecified	Non-opiate
-	-	8701	Depixol	Non-opiate
-	-	8702	Thioridazine	Non-opiate
-	-	8703	Trifluoperazine	Non-opiate
-	-	8704	Pregabalin	Non-opiate
-	-	8705	Gabapentin	Non-opiate
-	-	8706	Areca nut (betel, paan)	Non-opiate
18	Prescription Drugs	9001	Diamorphine prescription	Opiate
-	-	9002	Methadone prescription	Opiate
_	-	9003	Buprenorphine prescription	Opiate
-	-	9004	Codeine prescription	Opiate
-	-	9005	Other prescribed drugs	Non-opiate
19	Psychoactive Substances	8800	PS – predominantly stimulant	Non-opiate
-	-	8801	PS – predominantly hallucinogenic	Non-opiate

Group code	Group	Drug code	Drug	Drug group for NDTMS reports
-	-	8802	PS – predominantly dissociative	Non-opiate
-	-	8803	PS – predominantly sedative or opioid	Non-opiate
-	-	8804	PS - SCRAs (Synthetic Cannabinoid Receptor Agonists eg Spice)	Non-opiate
-	-	8805	PS Other – effects different to available classifications or not stated	Non-opiate
99	Misuse free	9996	No second drug	Misuse free
-	-	9997	No third drug	Misuse free

# Appendix B: List of reference data owners

The majority of reference data items in the NDTMS dataset are owned by NDTMS. A minority come from external sources. Reference data items that are not owned by OHID are listed below along with their owner. All other reference data is OHID owned.

Reference item	Owner	Comments	Owner contact details	
Ethnicity	ONS	Office of National Statistics	Customer Contact Centre	
Local Authority	ONS via ODS	Office of National Statistics/Organisation Data Service	Room 1.015 Office for National Statistics Cardiff Road Newport NP10 8XG Tel: 0845	
Postcode	ONS via ODS	Office of National Statistics/Organisation Data Service	601 3034 info@statistics.gov.uk	
Country of birth	ISO	International Standard	ISO 3166 Maintenance Agency c/o International Organization for Standardization Chemin de Blandonnet 8 CP 401 1214 Vernier, Geneva Switzerland Tel: +41 22 749 01 11 customerservice@iso.org	
Client stated Sexual orientation	NHS Data Dictionary		information.standards@nhs.n et	
Religion				
Disability				
Employment status	EMCDDA 5	EMCDDA home page	European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addition (EMCDDA) Rua da Cruz de Santa Apolónia 23- 25 PT-1149-045 Lisbon Tel: (+351) 21 811 3000 info@emcdda.europa.eu	
Early help/ children in contact with children's social care	Department for Education	Working Together To Safeguard Children	www.education.gov.uk/contac tus Tel: 0370 000 2288	

Reference item	Owner	Comments	Owner contact details
AUDIT score	WHO	World Health Organisation	World Health Organization
SADQ score		Mental Health and Substance Use	Department of Mental Health and Substance Abuse Management of Substance Abuse Team (NMH/MSD/MSB) 20, Avenue Appia CH-1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland Tel: +41 22 791 3494

# Appendix C: Changes to the NDTMS reference data implemented in dataset R

### Field being moved

National Insurance number (IPS) is being moved from the client level data to the episode level data.

### Fields being removed

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Dataset
Client	IPSCLIENT	Client participating in IPS	AD, YP
Episode	DAT	DAT of residence	AD, YP, SA, SY
Episode	LA	Local Authority	AD, YP
Episode	RECONNECT	Reconnect	SY
Sub- intervention Review	PHMETSTBL	Methadone (oral solution)* - Opioid assessment & stabilisation	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PHMETWTH	Methadone (oral solution)* - Opioid withdrawal	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PHMETMAIN	Methadone (oral solution)* - Opioid maintenance	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PHBUPSTBL	Buprenorphine (tablet/wafer)# - Opioid assessment & stabilisation	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PHBUPWTH	Buprenorphine (tablet/wafer)# - Opioid withdrawal	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PHBUPMAIN	Buprenorphine (tablet/wafer)# - Opioid maintenance	AD
Sub-	PHBUNASTBL	Buprenorphine (tablet/wafer) with	AD

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Dataset
intervention Review		naloxone# - Opioid assessment & stabilisation	
Sub- intervention Review	PHBUNAWTH	Buprenorphine (tablet/wafer) with naloxone# - Opioid withdrawal	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PHBUNAMAIN	Buprenorphine (tablet/wafer) with naloxone# - Opioid maintenance	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PHBUDIWTH	Buprenorphine depot injection (rods or fluid) - Opioid withdrawal	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PHBUDIMAIN	Buprenorphine depot injection (rods or fluid) - Opioid maintenance	AD
Treatment Outcomes Profile	TRANYP	Tranquilisers (including benzodiazepines)	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUTQL	Age substance first used: tranquilisers (including benzodiazepines)	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PTEDAWDD	In the previous 28 days/28 days prior to custody, has the YP consumed alcohol on a weekday during the daytime	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PTEDAWDE	In the previous 28 days/28 days prior to custody, has the YP consumed alcohol on a weekday during the evening	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PTEDAWED	In the previous 28 days/28 days prior to custody, has the YP consumed alcohol on a weekend during the daytime	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PTEDAWEE	In the previous 28 days/28 days prior to custody, has the YP consumed alcohol on a weekend during the evening	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PTEDOYO	In the previous 28 days/28 days prior to custody, has the YP consumed alcohol on their own	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PTEUSWDD	In the previous 28 days/28 days prior to custody, has the YP used substances (excluding tobacco) on a weekday during the daytime	YP, SY

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Dataset
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PTEUSWDE	In the previous 28 days/28 days prior to custody, has the YP used substances (excluding tobacco) on a weekday during the evening	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PTEUSWED	In the previous 28 days/28 days prior to custody, has the YP used substances (excluding tobacco) on a weekend during the daytime	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PTEUSWEE	In the previous 28 days/28 days prior to custody, has the YP used substances (excluding tobacco) on a weekend during the evening	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PTEUSOYO	In the previous 28 days/28 days prior to custody, has the YP used substances (excluding tobacco) on their own	YP, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	ALCUSE	Alcohol use	SA, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	CONSMP	Consumption (alcohol)	SA, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	OPIUSE	Opiate use (illicit)	SA, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	CRAUSE	Crack use	SA, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	COCAUSE	Cocaine use	SA, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AMPHUSE	Amphetamine use	SA, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	CANNUSE	Cannabis use	SA, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	OTDRGUSE	Other substance use	SA, SY

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Dataset
Treatment Outcomes Profile	TOBUSE	Tobacco use	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	IVDRGUSE	Injected	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	SHARING	Sharing	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	BINGEDRINK	How often has the client had 6 or more units if female, or 8 or more if male, on a single occasion in the last 28 days	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PSYHSTAT	Psychological health status	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PWORK	Days in paid work	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	VOLNPWORK	Days in volunteering or unpaid structured work placement	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	EDUCAT	Days attended college or school	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	PHSTAT	Physical health status	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	ACUTHPBM	Acute housing problem	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	UNSTHSE	Unsuitable housing	SA, SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	HRISK	At risk of eviction	SA
Treatment Outcomes Profile	QUALLIFE	Overall quality of life	SA

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Dataset
Treatment Outcomes Profile	CAUSPD	Cannabis average use per day	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	OTHR2YP	Other substance use 2	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	OTHR3YP	Other substance use 3	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	TOANIC	Tobacco/nicotine	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	ECSTSYYP	Ecstasy	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	SOLVYP	Solvents	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	KETAMNYP	Ketamine	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	GHBYP	GHB	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	LEHIGSYP	Psychoactive substances (PS)	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUCAN	Age substance first used: cannabis	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUALC	Age substance first used: alcohol	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUTOBN	Age substance first used: tobacco/nicotine	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUOOL	Age substance first used: opiates (Illicit)	SY

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Dataset
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUCRACK	Age substance first used: crack	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUCOC	Age substance first used: cocaine	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUEST	Age substance first used: ecstasy	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUAMP	Age substance first used: amphetamines	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUSLV	Age substance first used: solvents	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUKET	Age substance first used: ketamine	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUGHB	Age substance first used: GHB	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFULHU	Age substance first used: psychoactive substances (PS)	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AAUSFWK	Alcohol amount used over past 28 days/28 days prior to custody: male over 8 units/female over 6 units	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	LINSTUS	Ever injected	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	YPIVDRGU	Injecting drug use (last 28 days/28 days prior to custody)	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	LISREDYS	How satisfied YP is with life today?	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	ANSTS	How anxious did YP feel yesterday?	SY

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Dataset
Treatment Outcomes Profile	HAPSTYS	How happy did YP feel yesterday?	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	RATEFAM	How well does YP get on with family?	SY
Treatment Outcomes Profile	RATEFRI	How well does YP get on with friends?	SY

# Fields being added

Level	<b>CSV File Header</b>	Field	Dataset
Episode	REFHEPCTXDT	Referred to Hep C treatment date	AD, SA
Episode	ALCDDAYS	Number of days in the 28 days prior to initial reception that the client consumed alcohol	SA, SY
Episode	ALCUNITS	Typical number of units consumed on a drinking day in the 28 days prior to initial reception	SA, SY
Episode	CLINREV	Initial 13-week clinical review undertaken	SA
Sub- intervention Review	SUBODTR	Illicit opiate/opioid drug test result	AD
Sub- intervention Review	SUBCDTR	Cocaine drug test result	AD
Sub- intervention Review	SUBOPPI	Current opioid prescribing intention	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PHMETH	Methadone (oral solution)*	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PHBUPREN	Buprenorphine (tablet/wafer)#	AD

Level	<b>CSV File Header</b>	Field	Dataset
Sub- intervention Review	PHBUDI	Buprenorphine depot injection (rods or fluid)	AD
Sub- intervention Review	PSYSCDP	Client involved in structured community day programme	AD
Sub- intervention Review	RECPEERLED	Referral to peer-led initiatives	AD
Sub- intervention Review	RECCONCAR	Continuing care	AD
Treatment Outcomes Profile	USHCOND	Reason housing is unsuitable - Poor condition of the accommodation	AD, YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	USHUNSAFE	Reason housing is unsuitable - Location (unsafe)	AD, YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	USHUNSUIT	Reason housing is unsuitable - Location (unsuitable)	AD, YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	USHAFF	Reason housing is unsuitable - Affordability	AD, YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	USHOVER	Reason housing is unsuitable - Overcrowding	AD, YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	USHNEEDS	Reason housing is unsuitable - Doesn't meet the needs of the individual	AD, YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	NICVAPUSE	Nicotine vape/e-cigarette use	YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	CANVAPUSE	Cannabis vape use	YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	NITOXIUSE	Nitrous Oxide use	YP
Treatment	BENZOUSE	Benzodiazepines use	YP

Level	<b>CSV File Header</b>	Field	Dataset
Outcomes Profile			
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUNICVAP	Age substance first used: nicotine vape/e-cigarettes	YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUCANVAP	Age substance first used: cannabis vape	YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUNITOXI	Age substance first used: Nitrous Oxide	YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUBENZO	Age substance first used: Benzodiazepines	YP
Client Information Review	CIRREFHEPCTXDT	CIR Referred to Hep C treatment date	AD
Client Information Review	CIREMPSTAT	CIR Employment status	AD

# Reference data being added

Level	<b>CSV File Header</b>	Field	Data item being added	Dataset
Intervention	MODAL	Treatment intervention	Housing Support Grant - Financial intervention	AD, YP
Intervention	MODAL	Treatment intervention	Housing Support Grant - Casework	AD, YP
Intervention	MODSET	Intervention setting	Residential Rehab (Privately funded)	AD
Intervention	MODSET	Intervention setting	Residential Rehab (LA funded)	AD
Intervention	MODSET	Intervention setting	Inpatient unit (Privately funded)	AD
Intervention	MODSET	Intervention setting	Inpatient unit (LA funded)	AD
Episode	DRUG1, DRUG2, DRUG3	Problem substance	1260 - 2-benzyl benzimidazole ("nitazene")	AD, YP, SA, SY

Level	<b>CSV File Header</b>	Field	Data item being added	Dataset
		number 1,2,3		
Episode	DRUG1, DRUG2, DRUG3	Problem substance number 1,2,3	1261 - Piperidine benzimidazolone (brorphine- like)	AD, YP, SA, SY
Episode	RFLS	Referral Source	Pharmacy	AD, YP
Episode	RFLS	Referral Source	Dental Practice	AD, YP
Episode	RFLS	Referral Source	Peer-led initiatives	AD
Episode	REFHEPCTX	Has the client been referred for Hep C treatment?	Added new permissible value - 'R - Refused treatment'	AD, SA
Intervention	MODAL	Treatment intervention	Facilitated access to mutual aid	SA
Intervention	MODAL	Treatment intervention	Drug Recovery Wing (DRW)	SA
Intervention	MODAL	Treatment intervention	Incentivised Substance Free Living (ISFL)	SA
Episode	RTOAGNCY	Referral on release status	Referred to non-structured treatment provider	SY
Client Information Review	CIRREFHEPCTX	CIR Has the client been referred for Hep C treatment?	Added new permissible value - 'R - Refused treatment'	AD

# Reference data being amended

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Change	Dataset
Episode	HEPCSTAT	Hepatitis C Intervention Status	Renamed 'Assessed as not appropriate to offer' to 'Not appropriate to test/re-test'	AD, YP, SA, SY

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Change	Dataset
Episode	DRUG1, DRUG2, DRUG3	Problem substance number 1,2,3	1255 - 'Fentanyl' has been changed to 1255 - 'Fentanyls'	AD, YP, SA, SY
Episode	DRUG1, DRUG2, DRUG3	Problem substance number 1,2,3	8804 - 'PS - predominantly cannabis' has been changed to 8804 - 'PS - SCRAs (Synthetic Cannabinoid Receptor Agonists eg Spice)'	AD, YP, SA, SY
Episode	CRTMHN, CRTMHN2, CRTMHN3,	Is the client receiving further treatment for their mental health needs?	Renamed 'Improved Access to Psychological therapy (IAPT)' to 'NHS Talking Therapies for anxiety and depression (NHS TTad)'	AD, YP
Episode	NALOXISS	Has the client been issued with naloxone in the last 6 months?	Renamed ' Yes – not yet issued' to 'No - accepted but not yet issued'	AD
Client Information Review	CIRHEPCSTAT	Hepatitis C Intervention Status	Renamed 'Assessed as not appropriate to offer' to 'Not appropriate to test/re-test'	AD, YP
Client Information Review	CIRNALOXISS	CIR Has the client been issued with naloxone in the last 6 months?	Renamed ' Yes – not yet issued' to 'No - accepted but not yet issued'	AD
Client Information Review	CIRCRTMHN, CIRCRTMHN2, CIRCRTMHN3,	Is the client receiving further treatment for their mental health needs?	Renamed 'Improved Access to Psychological therapy (IAPT)' to 'NHS Talking Therapies for anxiety and depression (NHS TTad)'	AD, YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	TOANIC	Tobacco/nicotine	Renamed 'Tobacco/nicotine' to 'Tobacco'	YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	SOLVYP	Solvents	Renamed 'Solvents' to 'Solvents/inhalants (not nitrous oxide)'	YP
Treatment Outcomes	LEHIGSYP	Synthetic Cannabinoid	Renamed 'Psychoactive substances' to 'Synthetic	YP

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Change	Dataset
Profile		Receptor Agonists (SCRAs) eg Spice	Cannabinoid Receptor Agonists (SCRAs) eg Spice'	
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUTOBN	Age substance first used: tobacco/nicotine	Renamed 'Age substance first used: tobacco/nicotine' to 'Age substance first used: tobacco'	YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFUSLV	Age substance first used: solvents	Renamed 'Age substance first used: solvents' to 'Age substance first used: solvents/inhalants (not nitrous oxide)'	YP
Treatment Outcomes Profile	AFULHU	Age substance first used: psychoactive substance	Renamed 'Age substance first used: psychoactive substance' to 'Age substance first used: Synthetic Cannabinoid Receptor Agonists (SCRAs) eg Spice'	YP
Episode	PRISON	Transferred from	Renamed 'Transferred from' to 'Transferred from (other secure setting)'	SA, SY
Episode	NPSUSE	Use of Psychoactive Substances (PS)	Renamed 'Use of Psychoactive Substances (PS)' to 'Use Synthetic Cannabinoid Receptor Agonists (SCRAs) eg Spice'	SA
Episode	RTOAGNCY	Referred to recovery support	Renamed 'Referred to recovery support' to 'Referred to non-structured treatment provider'	SA
Episode	RTOAGNCY	No onward referral	Renamed 'No onward referral' to 'No onward treatment referral'	SA, SY

# Reference data being removed

Level	CSV File Header	Field	Data item being removed	Dataset
Intervention	MODAL	Treatment intervention	ADDER	AD, YP
Intervention	MODAL	Treatment intervention	Accelerator	AD, YP
Intervention	MODSET	Intervention setting	Inpatient unit	AD
Intervention	MODSET	Intervention setting	Residential	AD
Episode	RTOAGNCY	Referral on release status	Referred to structured treatment provider and recovery support	SA
Episode	RTOAGNCY	Referral on release status	Referred to Youth Offending Team (YOT) and structured treatment provider	SY
Episode	RTOAGNCY	Referral on release status	Referred to Youth Offending Team (YOT)	SY

# **Revision History**

Version	Author	Purpose/reason
1.2	J Palmer	PREGNANT/CIRPREGNANT - removed "applies to female clients only" MODSET - amended 'Recovery House' dataset to AD
1.1	J Palmer	EXITDEST: changed reference to DAT to UTLA Appendix C: - removed duplicated fields from 'Fields being removed' - moved CIRREFHEPCTX to 'Reference data being added' - added 8804 - 'PS - SCRAs (Synthetic Cannabinoid Receptor Agonists eg Spice)' to 'Reference data being amended'